Contents lists available at ScienceDirect

Geomorphology

journal homepage: www.elsevier.com/locate/geomorph

Invited review

Ending the Cinderella status of terraces and lynchets in Europe: The geomorphology of agricultural terraces and implications for ecosystem services and climate adaptation



Antony G. Brown ^{a,b,*}, Daniel Fallu ^a, Kevin Walsh ^c, Sara Cucchiaro ^d, Paolo Tarolli ^d, Pengzhi Zhao ^e, Ben R. Pears ^b, Kristof van Oost ^e, Lisa Snape ^f, Andreas Lang ^f, Rosa Maria Albert ^{g,h}, Inger G. Alsos ^a, Clive Waddington ⁱ

^a Natural Sciences, Tromsø University Museum, Arctic University of Tromsø, Kvaløyvegan 30, Tromsø 9013, Norway

^b Geography & Environmental Science, University of Southampton, Southampton SO171BJ, UK

^c Department of Archaeology, University of York, 234 King's Manor, Exhibition Square, York YO1 7EP, UK

^d Department of Land, Environment, Agriculture and Forestry, University of Padova, Viale dell'Università, 16 Legnaro (PD), Italy

e Earth and Life Institute (ELI), Université Catholique de Louvain (UCLouvain), Georges Lemaître Centre for Earth and Climate Research (TECLIM), 3 Place Louis Pasteur, B-1348 Louvain-la-Neuve,

Belgium

^f Geography and Geology, University of Salzburg, Hellbrunnerstraße 34, 5020 Salzburg, Austria

^g ICREA, Pg. Lluis Companys 23, 08010 Barcelona, Spain

^h ERAAUB, Department of Prehistory and Archaeology, Universitat de Barcelona, Spain

ⁱ ARS Ltd., Angel House, Portland Square, Bakewell Derbyshire DE45 1HB, UK

ARTICLE INFO

Article history: Received 21 September 2020 Received in revised form 14 December 2020 Accepted 15 December 2020 Available online 20 January 2021

Keywords: Erosion Agricultural soils Soil formation Geomorphic history

ABSTRACT

Terraces and lynchets are ubiquitous worldwide and can provide increasingly important Ecosystem Services (ESs), which may be able to mitigate aspects of climate change. They are also a major cause of non-linearity between climate and erosion rates in agricultural systems as noted from alluvial and colluvial studies. New research in the 'critical zone' has shown that we must now treat soil production as an ecologically sensitive variable with implications for soil carbon sequestration. In this review and synthesis paper we present a modified classification of agricultural terraces, review the theoretical background of both terraces and lynchets, and show how new techniques are transforming the study of these widespread and often ancient anthropogenic landforms. The problems of dating terraces and the time-consuming nature of costly surveys have held back the geomorphological and geoarchaeological study of terraces until now. The suite of techniques now available, and reviewed here, includes Digital Elevation Models (DEMs) - Structure from Motion (SfM) photogrammetry, Airborne and Terrestrial Laser Scanning (ALS-TLS); optically stimulated luminescence (OSL and pOSL), portable X-ray fluorescence (pXRF), Fourier-transform infra-red analysis (FTIR), phytoliths from plants, and potentially environmental DNA. Three process-related geomorphological questions arise from using this suite of methods; a) can they provide both a chronology of formation and use history, b) can we identify the sources of all the soil components? c) Can terrace soil formation and ecosystem services be modelled at the slope to catchment scale? The answers to these questions can also inform the management of the large areas of abandoned and under-used terraces that are resulting from both the economics of farming and rural population changes. Where possible, examples are drawn from a recently started ERC project (TerrACE; ERC-2018-2023; https://www.terrace.no/) that is working at over 15 sites in Europe ranging from Norway to Greece.

© 2020 The Author(s). Published by Elsevier B.V. This is an open access article under the CC BY license (http:// creativecommons.org/licenses/by/4.0/).

Contents

1.	Introduction
2.	Terraces as modified slopes

* Corresponding author at: Natural Sciences, Tromsø University Museum, Arctic University of Tromsø, Kvaløyvegan 30, Tromsø 9013, Norway.

E-mail addresses: antony.g.brown@uit.no, tony.brown@soton.ac.uk (A.G. Brown), kevin.walsh@york.ac.uk (K. Walsh), sara.cucchiaro@unipd.it (S. Cucchiaro), paolo.tarolli@unipd.it (P. Tarolli), pengzhi.zhao@uclouvain.be (P. Zhao), b.r.pears@soton.ac.uk (B.R. Pears), kristof.vanoost@uclouvain.be (K. van Oost), lisamarie.snape@sbg.ac.at (L. Snape), andreas.lang@sbg.ac.at (A. Lang), rmalbert@ub.edu (R.M. Albert), inger.g.alsos@uit.no (I.G. Alsos), clive@archaeologicalresearchservices.com (C. Waddington).

https://doi.org/10.1016/j.geomorph.2020.107579

0169-555X/© 2020 The Author(s). Published by Elsevier B.V. This is an open access article under the CC BY license (http://creativecommons.org/licenses/by/4.0/).



3.	Terraces, weathering, soil formation and dating						
	3.1.	Weathering and soil formation					
	3.2.	Dating terraces					
		3.2.1. Buried soils					
		3.2.2. Terrace fills					
	3.3.	In situ luminescence					
	3.4.	Radiocarbon dating					
	3.5.	Soil and sediment micromorphology					
4.	Terra	ices and soil organic matter					
	4.1.	Terrace driven SOC pools 10					
	4.2.	Organic-derived proxies of past terrace management					
5.	Mana	agement, heritage, and climate change adaptation					
	5.1.	Digital terrain analysis: terraces mapping					
	5.2.	Monitoring contemporary terraces erosion					
	5.3.	Tillage erosion and lynchets 14					
6.	6. Conclusions						
Authors' contribution							
Declaration of competing interest.							
Acknowledgements							
Refe	rences	5					

1. Introduction

Agricultural terraces are volumetrically the largest and most common landforms that humans have ever produced (Brown et al., in press). They were created on all inhabited continents, and until the 19th Century CE, were the only major systematic, and worldwide, anthropogenic alteration to slopes. Agricultural terraces are therefore probably the most obvious geomorphological marker of the 'Anthropocene', but ironically their antiquity (some being over 6000 years old) presents a problem for any formal demarcation of the period (Brown et al., 2016). As landforms agricultural terraces have attracted almost as little interest from geomorphologists as they have from archaeologists, despite being:

- A major modification to many hydrological catchments, occasionally forming the dominant slope form
- 2. A major store of sediment, soil and catchment nutrients (Ecosystem Services)
- 3. A potential cause of both stability and instability on slopes and in catchments.

The fundamental archaeological contexts of terraces are demographic and social (Broserup, 1965; Brown et al., in press), but the fundamental geomorphological context of agricultural terraces hillslope-based sediment and nutrient fluxes. This review and synthesis concentrates on the geomorphological context and role of terraces, as their formation, maintenance and abandonment are critical issues that govern the sustainability and the resilience of these landscapes to changing climate (Tarolli, 2014). The main reason for an upsurge in interest in the last few years has been their role in ecosystem services (Wei et al., 2016), which will also be reviewed here, as these environmental services are fundamentally geomorphological in nature. Under the umbrella term 'agricultural terraces' are a variety of landforms from ridges sub-parallel to the maximum slope created by ploughing and tillage erosion, often termed lynchets (c.f. classic lynchets sensu Curwen (1939)), to large horizontal benches cut into hillside bedrock. The processes involved in the creation and the stability of these forms are clearly different, so it is necessary to use some broad classification of the terrace form for differentiation. There have been several classification systems (Spencer and Hale, 1961; Wood, 1961; Grove and Rackham, 2001; Krahtopoulou and Frederick, 2008; Wei et al., 2016) and most are based on planform but include some slope-profile

component or archaeological details. The classification proposed here is one that uses both planform and downslope profile, but minimal sub-surface information as this is typically not available. This is in line with first order geomorphological classification, and is also suited to the development of automated detection and mapping using remote sensing (Fig. 1) (Sofia et al., 2014a; Cucchiaro et al., 2020a).

A second reason for an increasing interest in terraces and lynchets is the emergence of new geomorphological techniques that are well suited to their study. This includes remote sensing, which fills a spatial gap in mapping technologies, direct sediment dating, geophysics, bio and geo palaeoenvironmental proxies and new analytical methods particularly field-based approaches.

2. Terraces as modified slopes

Fundamentally a terrace is a modification of slope form which steepens one part of the slope, the riser, in order to reduce another part of the slope, the tread. We can therefore take a standard slope form, such as convexo-concave profile which can also act as the 'control slope', and sub-divide it into two slope populations (Fig. 2). The ratio between the riser distances and the tread distances will depend largely upon the initial slope if the tread is near to horizontal. Although *any* alteration of this type will alter sediment and nutrient fluxes (including water) the effect will vary depending upon the alterations of the sub-surface profile. This may be minimal with low ridges created on the regolith profile, or profound, with the relocation of regolith and re-deposition with no downslope profile continuity.

The starting point is the natural slope profile as a fundamental unit in geomorphology (Kirkby, 1971; Carson and Kirkby, 1972; Fig. 2b). Applying a simple continuity approach, the soil formation and hence the soil profile is the result of the soil production rate (Ps), which is itself a function of the rate of weathering, and any aerial input.

$$Sf = Ps - Ds \tag{1}$$

where Sf is soil formation, Ps is the soil production rate = Ws + As, where Ws is the soil weathering rate and As is aerial input, and Ds is the total denudation rate combining erosion and chemical denudation. This can be reworked for soil mass by incorporating bulk density (Yoo and Mudd, 2008; Alewell et al., 2015). In this approach, if in dynamic equilibrium, the soil production rate is balanced by soil mass movement



Fig. 1. Revised agricultural terrace classification system with geomorphological implications including risks.



Fig. 2. Terrace profiles and nomenclature (a) soil and weathering system profile adapted from Heimsath et al. (2015), (b) simple idealized cut and fill terrace profile on a rectilinearconcave slope, (c) cut and fill terrace where bedrock is cut into on rectilinear slope, (d) terrace/lynchet created by stone clearance, (e) classical lynchets created by contour 8 ploughing and with headlands, (g) irregular bedrock-pocket terraces with bare bedrock in between terraces.

(creep), the surface erosion rate and the rate of downslope transfer of soil material as defined as the sediment transport rate (S in Eq. (2)). Many of these terms are known to be slope gradient dependent, most obviously the downslope movement of soil particulates by creep and rainsplash (exponent n = 0-2), and overland flow (exponent n = 1.3-1.7, Kirkby, 1971).

$$S = f(x)^{m} (dh/dx)^{n}$$
⁽²⁾

where dh/dx is the slope gradient. This implies that S is proportional to distance from the watershed (x^m) and this is disrupted by the creation of terraces, although not necessarily by lynchets. In trying to model this for continuous slopes there has been discussion over the role of soil depth and slope on soil production rates (Ahnert, 1977; Cox, 1980; Dietrich et al., 1995). The simplest model is an exponential function of soil thickness taken normal to the surface (Heimsath et al., 2000; Pelletier and Rasmussen, 2009). However, this leads to a problem as it implies that the highest rate of soil formation is at 0 soil thickness and there is abundant evidence that bare rock is not an optimum soil forming environment due to lack of moisture and organic activity. A more realistic model is a 'humped' relationship with the optimum being both rock type and climate dependent (Cox, 1980; Furbish and Fagherazzi, 2001; Brown and Walsh, 2016). In a natural system we can assume continuity downslope with a reduction in slope in convexo-concave slopes leading to time-dependent colluviation sequences at the soil base (Brown, 1992; Emadodin et al., 2010). Terracing perturbs this system into two sub-systems with limited but not normally zero continuity (Fig. 2c). The creation of 'slow terraces' by constructing walls along slope contours deliberately uses this disruption to trap soil from upslope, similar to a check-dam terrace type (Kabora et al., 2020). The result is that we can treat the system as composed of one sub-system (the riser) which has thinner or even no soil (in bedrock-cut terraces) and one sub-system with thicker soil at a lower slope. The slope continuity equation for the terrace sediment transport rate (St) can then be rewritten as varying from:

$$S_{t} = f(x)^{m} (dh/dx)^{n} \text{ to } S_{t} = (dh/dx)^{n}$$
(3)

where n = 0 there is no net movement downslope and soil depth can only increase as the result of the soil production rate and any stable mineral content in anthropogenic additions, such as contained in manuring, or through subtractions such as cropping (for soluble nutrients). This model, and its variants, is derived from typical temperate soilcovered environments with moderate slopes, creep and overland flow dominating, with or without, basal sediment removal (Armstrong, 1982). However, many areas of terracing are in semi-arid, Mediterranean or tropical environments with steep slopes and thin soils (Agnoletti et al., 2019). Here, shallow mass failures are more common, and the role of terraces is variable (Fig. 2(d); Tarolli, 2014). If terraces are under the safety factor for slope stability then mass failure is reduced but if over then mass failure is induced. The problem is that the terrace mass changes over short timescales due to infiltration and saturation, but this load also increases over time as the soil thickens. This can be approximated by the safety factor of an infinite slope (Hammond et al., 1992) as formulated by Chae et al. (2015) for estimating the saturation depth ratio Hi(t) in Eq. (4). The result is that the most common form of terrace failure in these areas is shallow landsliding mostly of the riser face, but also occasionally to a slip-plane under the terrace system.

$$Hi(t) = Di(t)/H : 0 < Hi(t) \le 1$$

$$\tag{4}$$

where H is the depth of the unsaturated soil layer, and Di(t) is the saturation depth. From this it follows that the landsliding risk is controlled

by soil volume (hence indirectly the weathering rate), rainfall, and factors which effect the infiltration rate such as soil porosity, organic matter and aggregate stability.

3. Terraces, weathering, soil formation and dating

3.1. Weathering and soil formation

As previously defined the soil thickness results from the balance of soil production and soil loss. In comparison to soil erosion, soil production has been rather neglected, largely because it is harder to measure and model, and it has a longer relaxation time. It is, however, critical as arguments about societal sustainability hinge on the "net rate at which it (a society) loses its soil" (Montgomery, 2007a,b). Most attempts to estimate the weathering rate have been made on natural or semi-natural soils (Table 1). Geomorphologists have developed a suite of methodologies for measuring the weathering rate of bedrock surfaces, ranging from tri-axial erosion meters to the use of ultra-sound, partly because of its relevance to building stone deterioration (Moses et al., 2014). More recently estimating the surface lowering rate has also been needed as an input to cosmogenic exposure age estimation (Balco et al., 2008). The measurement of in-situ rates of soil formation has always been a challenge. A classical approach is to use geomorphic chronosequences, such as resulting from Alpine glacial retreat (Egli et al., 2014; Matthews, 1992), sand dune stabilization (Jones et al., 2008) or dated lava flow or tephras (Vaughan and McDaniel, 2009). These have remarkably variable rates of soil development, measured as soil horizon thickness or nutrient retention capacity, both directly to plant succession, nitrogen fixation, and biologically mediated weathering. Rates can be as high as 70 mm $yr^{-1} kr^{-1}$ but more commonly are under 2 mm yr⁻¹ kr⁻¹ (recalculated from Egli et al., 2014) but they are all either unconsolidated/weakly cemented substrates or very erodible rock. They all show a non-linear, generally sigmoidal relationship to time with rates decreasing towards the end of the time series, which in most of these cases is a few centuries. The most recent approach has been to use the in-situ produced cosmogenic method (Egli et al., 2014; Heimsath et al., 1997; Moses et al., 2014). This method measures the nuclide concentration in bedrock sampled under different soil depths (using Eq. (5), Fig. 3) enabling the plotting of soil production rates against depth (Heimsath et al., 1997).

$$Sf \approx \mathfrak{s} = \Lambda/pr(P(h,\theta)/C)$$
 (5)

where \ni is the cosmogenic derived soil production, Λ is the mean attenuation length (165 g cm⁻²), pr is the rock bulk density, P is the nuclide product rate (in atoms g⁻¹ yr⁻¹) at depth h and slope θ , and C is the nuclide concentration (in atoms g⁻¹).

Most of the cosmogenic studies are from cratonic areas and assume the soil is in equilibrium, even when it is suspected that this is not the case (Wilkinson et al., 2005). It has also been shown that very different rates can exist on a soil slope depending on the nature of the weathering processes (Riggins et al., 2011). It is, however, now possible to allow for the soil bulk density profile rather than assuming it as constant with depth, using a soil production rate procedure (Rodés and Evans, 2020). In a pioneering study on arable land on soft rocks in central England, Evans et al. (2019) found rates of soil formation that varied by depth (0.5 m to 2 m), by almost an order of magnitude and also varied with the petrographic nature of the bedrock (sandstone). Their estimate of soil lifespan (SI as calculated from Eq. (6)) was up to about 200 years, which is probably about the length of time the soils have been ploughed intensively but far shorter than the time since the land was cleared of forest and converted to agriculture which is probably c. 3000 years.

$$SI = D/E - F$$

(6)

Table 1

Measurements of weathering and soil production. * estimate is minimum production rate, values in parentheses are averages.

Location	Climate	Geology	Method	Rate(s) mm kr ⁻¹	Authors
N Sweden	Subarctic	Quartizite Amphibolite phyllite	"Qtz vein protrusion"	0.20.31.0	Andre, 1996
European Alps	Alpine	Silicates	Chronosequences	70–6670	Egli et al., 2014
Rocky Mts	Alpine	Granites	Chronosequences	0-650	Egli et al., 2014
California, USA	Mediterranean	Greywacke	¹⁰ Be, ²⁶ Al	0.015-0.107	Heimsath et al., 1997
Oregon, USA	Temperate, Mediterranean type	Sandstone, siltstone	¹⁰ Be, ²⁶ Al	0.033-0.359 (0.117)	Heimsath et al., 2001
Wyoming, USA	Temperate	Granite	¹⁰ Be, ²⁶ Al	0.007-0.017*	Small et al., 1999
SEAustralia	Temperate	Granites	¹⁰ Be, ²⁶ Al	Soil 0.001-0.068 tor 0.0007-0.023	Heimsath et al., 2000
Blue Mts, Australia	Warm Temperate	Sandstones	¹⁰ Be, ²⁶ Al	0.0143-0.0281	Wilkinson et al., 2005
Central England, UK	Temperate	Sandstones	¹⁰ Be	$26-96 \pm 24-99$	Evans et al., 2019
SW England, UK	Temperate	Granite	¹⁰ Be	10-20	Riggins et al., 2011
Alps, Europe	Temperate, Alpine	Paragneiss, granite	¹⁰ Be	Old soils 5.4–11.3 young soils	Alewell et al., 2015
				11.9-24.8 V young soils:	
				41.5-88.1	
Fujian, China	Subtropical	Alkali-feldspar granite	Quarry weathering pits	1.08 ± 0.05	Wang et al., 2020

where D is depth (equivalent to H), E is the erosion rate and F is the gross annual soil formation rate which equivalent to Sf. This again reflects the paradox of soils that appear to have been continuously or near-continuously cultivated far longer than is theoretically possible (Brown and Walsh, 2016). Taken together these methods all produce different results over several orders of magnitude (Egli et al., 2014), but this is not surprising since they are measuring different properties of varying bedrocks and solum in very different climates. Additionally, generalizing these rates to landscapes requires an assumption of equilibrium and the results from several of these studies (e.g. Heimsath et al., 2000; Wilkinson et al., 2005) imply that this is not the case. Taken at face value these rates of soil formation would indicate that over the Holocene soil weathering has made an insignificant contribution to terrace soils and that the process of artificially thickening soils would have reduced soil production rates.

However, there remains both theoretical and empirical ground to think that most of these rates may underestimate temperate weathering and soil production rates. Firstly, the thickest soil and also most productive/biologically active, are known to occur on soft, generally sedimentary bedrocks, and on soft volcanic soils. In these soils the bedrock-soil interface in the C soil horizon is variably permeable both hydrologically and mechanically (Wan et al., 2019). Critically, biological processes operate in this zone, now referred to as the 'critical zone' a term adapted from its use in chemistry, which emphasizes deep rock weathering-soil-biology interactions (Brantley et al., 2013; Chorover et al., 2011; Clair et al., 2015). These biological processes vary in scale from tree-throw bioturbation to oxidizing bacteria on mineral particles at the weathering front. Soil production is a complex biologically mediated set of processes which are affected by temperature, water availability and nutrient supply - part of which is bedrock derived. Attempts to quantify these processes have rarely been made although the use of weathering indices allows the comparison of bedrock weathering rates and plant available nutrient release particularly in extreme environments (Strømsøe and Paasche, 2011). The principle, is to use either, the excess of a non-reactive, biologically inert, bedrock-derived element (or mineral) in comparison to the bedrock concentration (also known as the chemical depletion factor (CDF, Alewell et al., 2015, Eq. (7))), or to use a ratio of a similar element (e.g. Zr or Ti) to a more labile element also derived from the bedrock (e.g. Ca or K). These weathering indices, which have almost exclusively been applied to geomorphic surfaces such as river terraces, and soil chronosequences have been shown to be sensitive to soil management (Derakhshan-Babaei et al., 2020). They are therefore potentially an indicator of the pedological effect of terrace formation if control soils are available.



Fig. 3. The terrace soil profile with horizon notation and hypothetical depth profiles for measurement taken in TerrACE: (a) soil profile with mass (solid arrows) and energy inputs (unfilled arrows) to a particle in the soil profile, with typical unstable geological isotopes contributing ionizing radiation and target isotopes resulting from cosmic radiation (in italics) (b) hypothetical natural soil profile with depth trends in bulk density, weathering, pOSL and cosmogenic isotopes, (c) the same soil having been cultivated/ploughed. Due to homogenising effect of tillage the SOC of ploughed horizons should be approximately constant with depth.

$$CDF = \left(1 - (Zr)_{rock} / (Zr)_{soil}\right)$$
(7)

where $(Zr)_{rock}$ is the concentration of zirconium (or titanium) in the rock or parent material and (Zr)_{soil} is the concentration of Zr in the soil. Overall this research has shown that in most cases soil erosion on arable slopes exceeds soil production rates (Evans et al., 2019) and that in the absence of soil conservation measures cultivated soil has a lifetime in 10s-100s of years. Terraces, by reducing soil erosion, create conditions where $Ds \leq Ps$ and so soil remains a constant thickness or thickens over time. Even on terraces tillage, which almost always accompanies terrace creation and use, increases soil porosity, soil water retention capacity, soil organic matter stability and microbial activity, and the result of this should be increased weathering due principally to biohydroloysis, and this in turn should increase the soil production rate even if masked by increasing soil depth (Fig. 3). Soil erosion is also a loss of environmental function (unless it is captured downslope) and this is discussed further in Section 5. Models of soil formation and slope development are generally based on simple slope-systems either rectilinear or convexoconcave - as idealized natural slopes. However, the dependence of slopes processes on gradient and slope length implies that complex multi-compartment slope systems will be characterized by spatially variable rates of soil formation and erosion (Derakhshan-Babaei et al., 2020). Many of the terraces studied by the TerrACE Project display complex topographic profiles related to rock structure and lithological variation. There are also indications that the pre-existing spatial distribution of saprolite was highly variable, and that sediment now redistributed within the terrace treads came from specific sediment sources and particularly patches of superficial deposits, such as loess. Both these preliminary observations suggest that terrace construction may have exploited non-equilibrium slope conditions and they provide a challenge for the application of geomorphological theory and modelling with ecosystem services implications.

3.2. Dating terraces

Understanding anthropogenic landscape restructuring and terrace construction requires reliable age information so landscape features can be linked to cultural periods. One of the most common methods is correlating peaks in settlement to terrace construction (Gibson, 2001). Such approaches provide a broad indication of age but may be dominated by an intensive phase of occupation that may mask earlier phases of terracing (Wilkinson, 2003). Landscape survey and surface pottery scatters can also be used to compliment a terrace study as manuring processes, using household waste, can provide an indication of terrace use (Wilkinson, 1982; Bintliff and Snodgrass, 1988; Given, 2004). However, the presence of pottery may also be due to natural slope erosion processes and re-deposition of old material (Borejsza et al., 2008), and can thus provide only a maximum age of terrace formation. The application of chronometric techniques such as ¹⁴C and optically stimulated luminescence (OSL) dating is thus essential for dating buried soil and fills of terraces. The success of OSL dating techniques depends on the availability of suitable minerals in the right grain size fractions (sand or silt) and the site formation processes (bleaching events). The following sections will discuss the use of these two techniques for dating terrace construction and maintenance or use. Establishing robust chronologies, especially in anthropogenic deposits, should make use of stratigraphic sequences and involve several independent techniques. Optical dating of sediments and soils using optically stimulated luminescence (OSL) techniques enables the direct dating of a burial event (Huntley et al., 1985). Commonly occurring minerals such as quartz and feldspar are exposed to light during erosion, transport and deposition (Aitken, 1985, 1998; Rittenour, 2008; Fuchs and Lang, 2009). After burial within a terrace, the absorption of a radiation dose induces a luminescence signal within the mineral that increases with time. The date of the burial event is calculated by measuring the amount of energy absorbed since

burial (equivalent dose, De) divided by the environmental background radiation (dose rate) received (Wintle, 2008). Of the two minerals, quartz has an OSL signal that makes it most suitable for dating (Wintle and Adamiec, 2017) because the optical signal from feldspar is released more slowly and may fade over archaeological timescales (Wintle, 1977). For quartz, the single-aliquot dose regenerative (SAR) protocol is routinely used (Murray and Wintle, 2000, 2003). OSL dating techniques have been applied to a range of terrace, lynchet and colluvial deposits in Europe, the Mediterranean and the Near East where suitable luminescence characteristics have been found (Lang and Hönscheidt, 1999; Fuchs and Lang, 2009; Davidovich et al., 2012; Bevan et al., 2013, Beckers et al., 2013; Gadot et al., 2016; Kinnaird et al., 2017; Porat et al., 2018, 2019; Bell et al., 2020; Vervust et al., 2020).

3.2.1. Buried soils

Buried soils that are frequently found below the terrace wall provide an opportunity to understand the characteristics of the pre-existing environment prior to terrace construction and provide a minimum date (terminus post quem) for construction. The bleaching of grains in buried soils can be due to bioturbation (Bush and Feathers, 2003; Bateman et al., 2003, 2007), soil mixing due to mechanical processes, and even exposure of the surface to direct sunlight for a period of time prior to construction (Bailiff et al., 2018). In semi-arid environments, soils and sediments are sometimes imported to construct the terrace (Wilkinson, 2006), these deposits may derive from the same slope or from other locations, and so there may be limited opportunities for bleaching during the anthropogenic processes. The incorporation of wind-blown sediments into ground surfaces or trapped between terrace stone walls provide ideal opportunities for obtaining wellbleached grains for OSL dating (Davidovich et al., 2012), but these opportunities are usually limited to arid environments with strong aeolian dynamics.

3.2.2. Terrace fills

The study of terrace fills can provide opportunities to investigate maintenance events and rebuilding, as well as different phases of terrace use. In runoff systems, thin sheets of sediments are transported downslope by water, providing an opportunity for fine sediment to become bleached before being incorporated into the terrace fill (Avni et al., 2009). However, in fluvial and colluvial sediments, a residual signal may be left behind due to the incomplete exposure of the minerals to sunlight (referred to as partial bleaching) (Fuchs and Lang, 2009; Rittenour, 2008). If sand-sized quartz is available one way to identify the well-bleached grains within a sample is to apply small aliquots or single-grain dating techniques (Duller, 2008) and utilize statistical unmixing models. The comparison of multiple aliquots can reveal more than one grain age population related to the construction history of terraces as shown for Ramat Rahel, by Davidovich et al. (2012) (Fig. 4). Terrace fills are also subject to natural and anthropogenic alterations through time. Mixing by earthwork reworking of fills is common in certain environments (Bateman et al., 2003, 2007), which can provide opportunities for bleaching. Depending on the type of agricultural system, terrace fills are often routinely reworked for soil improvement. Ploughing for example, results in mixing of soil components and the distribution of fine clays within the sedimentary matrix (French and Whitelaw, 1999). It also moves sediment from deeper parts (the top 30-50 cm) to the surface of the terrace, thus repeatedly exposing grains to sunlight. This is modelled conceptually by a cascade model (Fig. 5) in which multiple events increase the probability of exposure to daylight and thus bleaching. However, incomplete bleaching remains a problem for which there are a number of solutions (Fuchs and Lang, 2009).

3.3. In situ luminescence

The portable OSL reader developed by SUERC (Glasgow, UK) is now widely used in geoarchaeological and geomorphological fieldwork as it



Fig. 4. Terrace and soil OSL dates from Ramat Rahel, Israel reproduced from Davidovich et al. (2012). (a) The distribution of individual OSL measurements for all samples including pre-existing brown soils, (b) frequency of individual OSL De measurements recalculated into ages compared with the three terrace types.

provides a rapid and cost-effective technique for characterising a stratigraphic profile (Sanderson and Murphy, 2010) and testing site formation hypotheses (Portenga and Bishop, 2016). The reader measures the bulk OSL and infrared stimulated luminescence (IRSL; specific to feldspar) of untreated samples. This provides valuable information about the variability in mineral composition and depositional processes within a profile (Bateman et al., 2015; King et al., 2014; Kinnaird et al., 2017; Munoz-Salinas et al., 2011; Pears et al., 2020; Porat et al., 2019; Sanderson et al., 2001, 2003, 2007; Stang et al., 2012; Stone et al., 2015). As OSL dating is a time consuming and costly procedure, this portable method is particularly useful for characterising sediments in regions where luminescence dating has not been applied. The technique also enables the targeted sampling of stratigraphic profiles by using the signal intensity as a proxy for age, dose rate and sensitivity of minerals present (Portenga et al., 2017).

3.4. Radiocarbon dating

The radiocarbon dating of soils is problematic as ideal, uncontaminated material, which provides a synchronous date for soil formation is rare, even in cumulative parts of soil-slope transects. Extensive radiocarbon dating of soil chronosequences, especially proglacial sequences, has shown that the residence time of organic matter increases as soils get older but radiocarbon dates typically under-estimate the true age of soils due to the continuous input of carbon into the soil profile (Wang et al., 1996). Soil radiocarbon age is highly variable with soil type, hydrological conditions, soil ecology and management all effecting both the total soil organic matter (SOM) content and also the amounts in pools of different stability and hence age (Paul et al., 1997). In practice the study of the SOM can provide information that could theoretically be used to model the ages of different SOM fractions (see section on SOM below). From terraces and field systems radiocarbon dating has most commonly been applied to charcoal fragments (Krahtopoulou and Frederick, 2008; Lang and Hönscheidt, 1999) and bulk organic carbon (Bevan et al., 2013) of sediments and soils. Organic material is common in such contexts due to the use of manure and fire in agricultural systems. It is incorporated in the soil by ploughing or transported down slope via colluvial and fluvial processes. Depending on the transport distance, angular fragments of charcoal indicate short transport histories, a more local source and a close association to the archaeological period of interest (Beckers et al., 2013). However, erosion and reworking are inherent in such depositional contexts and so careful attention is needed. In some situations where material has undergone limited reworking and has been well preserved, multiple ¹⁴C dates can be modelled using Bayesian techniques to determine the chronological history of terraces (Acabado, 2009). In this context, the type of field system, environmental conditions and depositional histories all influence the preservation potential of organic remains. Ideally, this dating technique should be used in combination with other techniques (e.g. OSL) to check for stratigraphic consistency (Beckers et al., 2013; Borejsza et al., 2008; Davidovich et al., 2012; Kinnaird et al., 2017; Lang and Hönscheidt, 1999). For example, Lang and Hönscheidt (1999) found ¹⁴C ages of charcoal fragments in reverse stratigraphic order, with oldest ages at the top of the profile, due to successive reworking of increasingly older sources. However, if discrete charcoal particles that have wood structure are present (Fig. 6), they can still be useful for providing a likely maximum age for cultivation, from cultivated horizons. Soil micro-charcoal or black carbon is problematic as it is not homogenous and can result from a range of processes (Ascough et al., 2010). However, controlled reductive removal of this pyrogenic carbon by hydropyrolysis (hyPy) can allow dating of the most stable component providing a more accurate age estimate where undifferentiated soil black carbon has to be used (Haig et al., 2020). The HyPy component of SOM is a slow cycling component of the global carbon cycle that contains some of the most recalcitrant organic carbon although this is as yet unquantified (Koele et al., 2017). An alternative has been to date the occluded carbon present within the plant silica phytolith (Piperno, 2016; Zuo and Lu, 2016).

3.5. Soil and sediment micromorphology

Alongside the macroscopic scale of terrace development, pedogenesis, history of cultivation and land use and erosion, terraces can also be investigated at the microscopic level utilizing soil and sediment micromorphology (Bullock et al., 1985; Courty et al., 1989; Fitzpatrick, 1993; Stoops, 2003). This use of micromorphology is cognate with other agricultural contexts including the Terra Pretas of Amazonian Brazil (Arroyo-Kalin, 2009, 2017; Ruivo et al., 2009), 'dark earths' across North West Europe (Macphail et al., 1990), Plaggen soils of the Netherlands (Mücher et al., 1990; van Smeerdijk et al., 1995; Spek et al., 2003) and deepened anthropogenic cultivation soils in Scotland (Bryant and Davidson, 1996; Davidson and Carter, 1998; Simpson and Barrett, 1996; Simpson, 1997, 1998). Micromorphology of agricultural deposits has also formed the basis of inter-disciplinary analysis with organic and inorganic geochemistry (Bull et al., 1999; Entwistle et al., 1998), stable carbon isotopic analysis (Simpson et al., 1999); multielemental research (Wilson et al., 2005, 2008) which has helped identify the organic, inorganic and minerogenic materials added to soils through cultivation and manuring. Both this and the determination of carbonized versus uncarbonized material (Pears, 2012; Simpson et al.,



Fig. 5. Potential application of a cascade source-sink model to OSL dating terrace fills with a cascade system with temporary sinks. In this model the soil is not transported downslope in a single event, but may temporarily be stored on the slope/terrace tread and only later remobilized and transported to the foot of the tread or the lynchet where it is accumulated. Adapted from Fuchs and Lang (2009).

2003; Stoffyn-Egli et al., 1997) is relevant to understanding terrace soil formation (Fig. 6). In terrace contexts, micromorphology can also be used to determine and understand the processes of formation and function. As mentioned earlier the creation of agricultural terraces typically occurs in hilly or mountainous regions where suitable flat areas with a pre-existing deep soils are lacking or infrequent. Micromorphology has enabled insight into what landscape conditions existed prior to the construction and development of terrace tread fills, through the identification and analysis of former landsurfaces and palaeosoils (Fedoroff et al., 2010). Analysis of pre-terrace paleosols have demonstrated reworking from downslope movement resulting from possible vegetation clearance at Makriani, Amorgos in Greece (French and Whitelaw, 1999) and inter-slope variations in pre-terrace soils resulting from variable climatic conditions and land use in the Peruvian Andes (Goodman-Elgar; Nanavati et al., 2016; Kemp et al., 2006). Additionally DEMs of Inca terraces in Southern Peru have been used both to recreate the original pattern, and to measure the pattern and rate of post abandonment erosion, clearly illustrating how variable it is (Londoño, 2008). Micromorphological and meso-scale soil studies have also been used on buried soil horizons to demonstrate textural differences between pre-terrace and terrace deposits. In the Ebro Valley, Spain, such horizons were typically fine-grained and light coloured with evidence of surface erosion, truncation and colluviation (Quirós-Castillo and Nicosia, 2019). At Ricote, Murcia, Spain, the original thin soil under the terrace developed on an angle of slope (4.7%) and the first irrigated terraces were constructed to counter these shallow, dry, saline soils, which were poor in organics and nutrients (Puy and Balbo, 2013). Across other areas of Spain, the lack of pre-terrace soil horizons might relate to the complete stripping of horizons by an extensive period of erosion (Boixadera et al., 2016), but in other examples the absence of an original soil horizon may be a result of deliberate removal of the horizon through the terrace construction process and the redeposition of this material within the newly constructed agricultural landscape. Micromorphology has also proved valuable for understanding formation processes of agricultural terrace soils, their management, and agricultural practice. In almost all terrace the fundamental aim is to increase the surface area and the depth of soil for cultivation. How this is done, however, varies depending upon source material. Micromorphology has demonstrated terrace soils, which show clear textural uniformity with poorly developed irregular to sub-rounded, blocky ped microstructures (French and Whitelaw, 1999). In the Paca Valley terraces, Peru, upland terraced fields had deeper A-horizons with higher biotic activity than uncultivated controls, but less fine material and greater carbonate accumulation. Midslope fields were highly variable in depth and soil properties reflecting considerable substrate and anthropogenic variations in this growing zone (Goodman-Elgar, 2008). In Greece, examples have been shown to consist of multiple episodes of terrace construction marked by repeated buried soil horizons (Krahtopoulou and Frederick, 2008), whereas other examples show developed soil sequences consisting wholly of localized reworked soil (Puy and Balbo, 2013), alongside profiles with only limited macro evidence of imported material (Boixadera et al., 2016).

In terraced wadi fields of the Negev desert, Israel, evidence of fine charcoal, bone and pottery fragments from kitchen and domestic refuse alongside dung fragments and non-charred spherulites were identified in soil thin sections demonstrating input from kitchen, domestic and animal dung manuring (van Asperen et al., 2014; Bruins et al., 2020; Bruins and Jongmans, 2012) as well as turf (Fig. 6). The combination of micromorphology and geochemistry has also demonstrated variations in irrigation in African terrace soils in Engaruka, Tanzania (Lang and Stump, 2017) and Konso, southwest Ethiopia (Ferro-Vázquez et al., 2017). At both locations, textural structures including dusty and calcitic crystalline coatings in sediment void space, iron hypercoatings and redoximorphic nodules were present typical of sediment saturation

Organic & Inorganic & carbonised additions to agricultural soils (A-H)



A - Unburnt peat fragment 500µm (ppl)



C - Unburnt turf fragment 200µm (ppl)



E - Charcoal 200µm (ppl)



G - Carbonate shell sand 500µm (ppl)

Biological & hydrological reworking of agricultural soils (I-J)



I - Excremental pedofeatures filling void space 200µm (ppl)



B - Burnt peat fragment 1mm (ppl)



D - Burnt turf fragment 500µm (ppl)



F - Degraded plant fragment 1mm (ppl)



H - Amorphous black carbon 100µm (ppl)



J - Fine grained mineral grain coating from sediment water transfer 200µm (ppl)

Fig. 6. Examples of organic, inorganic and carbonized inclusions typically found within agricultural soils from anthropogenic addition (A-H), alongside examples of post-depositional biological and hydrological alteration (I-J). From Pears (2012).

and waterlogging (Durand et al., 2010; Gregory, 2012; Lindbo et al., 2010). Similar textural features including silt cappings and coatings, and depositional crusts have also been associated with internal pedological water movement within terrace soils (Boixadera et al., 2016; French and Whitelaw, 1999). In China, water retention capacity has been demonstrated in terrace soils (Tan et al., 2012; Wang et al., 2007; Xu et al., 2011). In addition to this, the deliberate irrigation of terraces appears to have aided the aggradation of the terrace soils (Jiang et al., 2014).

Soil micromorphology has also been used to analyse the effects of terrace soil deterioration before, during and after abandonment in the Peruvian Andes. Despite the need to irrigate terraces, over saturation and intensive cultivation of the soil sequence resulted in the down profile transfer of fine-grained sediments leading to an abundance of clay coatings through leaching of nutrients and clays eluviation (Kemp et al., 2006; Nanavati et al., 2016). Additionally, evidence of surface weathering and colluviation between terraces has also be determined with micromorphology through the presence of poorly sorted, rounded water worn grain morphology and dusty clay infilling within pore space (Bertran and Texier, 1999; Deák et al., 2017). The effect of extensive cultivation may also result in a deterioration of the quality of terrace soils. Laminated silt pedofeatures have been identified in thin sections across Andean terraces, which highlight the effect of tillage and the harvesting of tubers (Goodman-Elgar, 2008). The degradation of the agricultural terraces appears to have been increased by the gradual decrease in management and organic input, alongside increased downslope movement due to major landuse change (Goodman-Elgar, 2008). Soil depletion and organic matter loss from over-cultivation has also been shown for the Ebro Valley, Spain (Quirós-Castillo and Nicosia, 2019), and the localized colluviation of terrace soils also occurred at Les Garrigues, Catalonia, although most of the sediments were retained by the system (Boixadera et al., 2016).

Alongside the physical transport/additions/removal of soil, the effects of bioturbation have also been recorded by micromorphological analysis. Extensive research in the Negev desert has demonstrated the effect of ants and scorpions in the transfer of material within terrace sequences, although the effects of bioturbation are outweighed by the result of cultivation, both of which removed fine-grained laminations (Bruins et al., 2020). Strong faunal reworking by earthworms has also been shown from the presence of excremental pedofeatures (Quirós-Castillo and Nicosia, 2019) and is a major problem for direct sediment dating such as OSL. The degradation of agricultural soils through bioturbation can also be demonstrated in Northern Hemisphere contexts. Micromorphological analysis of cultivated sites in the Bowmont Valley, Scotland has highlighted extensive excremental pedofeatures and illustrates the extent of biological reworking over the last two centuries, and the loss of cultivation evidence (Davidson, 2002). In summary micromorphology has considerable potential to provide not only pedological but geomorphological information on the addition of soil to a terrace, its transformation, weathering through bioturbation and tillage as well as soil erosion. An important avenue of research in this context is the biological enhancement of weathering which can be observed using soil micromorphology.

4. Terraces and soil organic matter

4.1. Terrace driven SOC pools

As the volumetrically largest and most common human-made landforms, terrace construction has introduced an extensive perturbation of the global carbon cycle and the net C flux between the atmosphere and soil. Terrace construction involves cutting of the soil from the upper slope and filling the downslope part of the terrace, resulting in a redistribution of soil particles and associated SOC. Previous work has shown that terrace construction may have implications for the C cycle (De Blécourt et al., 2014; Shi et al., 2019; Stavi et al., 2019). The role of terracing in retaining C in soils has gained attention since 1970s (Cossens et al., 1971; Sandor and Eash, 1995; Ternan et al., 1996). By comparing the SOC contents of terrace landscapes with soils from an undisturbed landscape, these studies have shown that the construction of terraces conserves soil quality and SOC. Scientific attention has focused mainly on the effect of terracing structures, terrace age, terrace management and abandonment on SOC dynamics, and how terrace driven perturbations of the SOC pool are connected to the terrestrial C cycle (Chen et al., 2020b; De Blécourt et al., 2014; Gao et al., 2020; Jensen et al., 2006; Stavi et al., 2019, 2015). Although there is no doubt that terracing is an efficient conservation practice that provides multiple ecosystem services, e.g., erosion control, soil water recharge and nutrient enhancement etc. (Dunjó et al., 2003; Tarolli et al., 2015; Wei et al., 2016), whether terracing represents a net C sink or source is a matter of debate (Table 2). However, there seems to be consensus that in most cases, terracing has a positive effect on SOC sequestration (Antle et al., 2007; Kagabo et al., 2013; Shi et al., 2019; Walter et al., 2003; Welemariam et al., 2018; Xu et al., 2015). For example, Chen et al. (2020a, 2020b) reported that for landscapes in China, terracing on average increases SOC sequestration by 32.4%. This increase has been related to 1) the prevention of soil erosion, which reduces SOC losses (Nyssen et al., 2009); 2) increases in SOC input into soils by creating more fertile soils (soil water, available nutrients, pore structure) that supports plant growth and root density (Qi et al., 2020; Wei et al., 2016); 3) soil deposition and burial in the fill section of terraces results in the accumulation of SOC (De Blécourt et al., 2014). Negative effects of terracing on SOC sequestration have been also reported (Gao et al., 2020; Hamdan et al., 2000), especially in young terrace systems (De Blécourt et al., 2014; Stavi et al., 2015). When constructing terraces, slopes must be reshaped into small flat land units. Extensive soil redistribution during this process causes the breakdown of soil aggregates, leading to the enhanced decomposition of SOC previously encapsulated within the aggregates. Topsoil removal at the cut section of terraces directly causes a depletion of SOC contents (Gao et al., 2020); while the exposure of previously deep SOC by topsoil removal and associated changes in microenvironmental conditions are likely to enhance SOC decomposition (Doetterl et al., 2016). For example, newly formed organic matter from root and litter materials are brought into contact with the exposed subsoil SOC, providing readily available energy sources for decomposers, which speeds up the decomposition rate of older, previously stable SOC from subsoils (Fontaine et al., 2007) (also known as "priming effect", e.g. De Graaff et al. (2014)). This overview illustrates the many different and sometimes opposing mechanisms that control C cycling in terraced systems. Most of our process understanding of soil C cycling is derived from flat stable landscapes and this provides a challenge when quantifying C turnover in terraced systems, and the C sink or source term associated with terracing.

Process-based research has clarified two major mechanisms involved in stabilizing SOC in systems characterized by high rates of soil redistribution, such as terraces: (i) dynamic replacement of lost SOC at the cut section, and (ii) long-term burial of SOC at the fill section of terraces. Stallard (1998) first coined the concept of 'dynamic replacement' to describe the erosional SOC loss and replacement processes (mainly by production of new photosynthate). Since then, the dynamic replacement concept has been used to infer replacement of SOC lost by erosion (Hamdan et al., 2000; Van Oost et al., 2007) or by terracing (De Blécourt et al., 2014). Exposed subsoil typically has more reactive sites on mineral surface that are not saturated with sorbed C compounds (Doetterl et al., 2016). New C from photosynthate can form organo-mineral complexes with these reactive mineral surfaces thus stabilizing new C at the

Table	2
Table	

The studies related to the effects of terracing on SOC stocks across world.

Source	Location	Land cover	Terrace age/year	SOC change ^a in %
Sandor, 1995	Andes, Peru	Grass/shrub/cacti	1300–1700 B.P.	30
Walter et al., 2003	Brittany, France	Pasture/crop	_	13-38
Kagabo et al., 2013	Buberuka, Rwanda	Grass	20+	57
De Blécourt et al., 2014	Yunnan, China	Rubber plantations	5-44	2.8-12.5
Xu et al., 2015	Shaanxi, China	Crops	-	21.5
Welemariam et al., 2018	Mekelle, Ethiopia	Grazing	20	25
Shi et al., 2019	Shaanxi, China	Crops	27	6
Chen et al., 2020a, 2020b	China	Crop/grass/forest	1-30+	-6.4-169.4
Gao et al., 2020	Shaanxi, China	Crops	1-2	-4.8 ~ -9.4
Zhao et al., subm	Ingram, UK	Grass	Bronze age	8.7-141.2

^a Changes in SOC stock (kg m⁻²) of terracing soils relative to non-terracing soils.

cut section of terraces (De Blécourt et al., 2014; Hamdan et al., 2000). The available evidence indicates that it takes 5-29 years to replace the lost SOC due to topsoil removal when constructing terraces (Chen et al., 2020a; De Blécourt et al., 2014; Stavi et al., 2015). Hence, terracing driven SOC sequestration is significantly age-related: very young terraces (<5 years) tends to be a C source (Gao et al., 2020) while the old terraces drive a C sink for the atmospheric CO2 (De Blécourt et al., 2014) relative to non-terracing landscape. However, most studies of the 'dynamic replacement process' are restricted to relative young terraces (<30 years). Jensen et al. (2006) reported that the SOC stock increase significantly from a terrace dated to 7000 years BP to 10,000 years BP due to the historical climate change in West Greenland, pointing out the needs for considering much longer time scale when assessing SOC dynamics in terraced landscapes. Other studies have shown that the burial of soil materials due to terracing can stabilize substantial amounts of SOC (e.g. De Blécourt et al., 2014). Excavations in NE England by the TerrACE project have shown that the larger SOC stocks in terraced landscapes result mainly from the burial of paleosol horizons, where this old SOC store has been preserved due to the burial environment. Burial of the original soil profile at the fill section of terrace can slow down SOC decomposition by changing the environmental context for SOC decomposition, e.g. providing a low-mineralization context by reducing oxygen availability and soil pore space (Berhe et al., 2007; Vandenbygaart et al., 2012), or by increasing the soil moisture as gas (02, C02) diffusion barriers (Chen et al., 2020b; Wiaux et al., 2015).

In the context of land use and climate change, it is also important to consider the present and future stability of the large amounts of SOC that are being stored in terrace systems. Buried SOC pools in terraces are likely to be more sensitive to climate warming when terraces are older. Although there are limited data on SOC temperature sensitivity (Q10) in terrace soils (e.g. Gao et al., 2020), preliminary results from the TerrACE project (Zhao et al., subm) showed that the temporal trends in SOC pool composition lead to a shift in the relative importance of SOC quality versus SOC mineral protection for Q10. As a result, buried SOC becomes more sensitive to temperature change in older terrace systems (Fig. 7). Nevertheless, few quantitative data on the temporal evolution of soil geochemical and biological properties in relation to this shift in SOC guality and SOC mineral protection are available at this moment. Current studies almost exclusively focus on how terracing affects SOC stocks, while less is known about the underlying SOC stabilization/destabilization mechanisms and its sensitivity to disturbances This calls for the investigation of C cycling in terraced systems along relevant spatial gradients (i.e. climate, soil geochemistry) covering different time



Fig. 7. Diagrammatic relationships between SOC stability, temperature sensitivity to decomposition (Q10), SOC quality and protection along with terrace age gradient. SOC mineral protection is indicated by the percentage of silt and clay associated OC; SOC quality is indicated by C:N ratio of bulk soil and SOC fractions (including coarse particulate OC, micro-aggregated OC and silt and clay associated OC) (Zhao et al., subm).

scales. Research is needed to clarify, in particular, the soil geochemical and biological evolution with terrace age, and how this evolution shapes SOC stability and SOC temperature sensitivity. This is of special importance to predict how SOC stores in terraced systems will respond to present and future perturbations such as terrace degradation as well as climate change.

4.2. Organic-derived proxies of past terrace management

While this review is restricted to geomorphological aspects of agricultural terraces, significant advances have been made in the extraction of organic proxies, which can inform on terrace use and history. Terraces have been difficult for palaeoecological studies as pollen is rarely wellpreserved, except in higher latitudes/altitudes, and plant and animal macrofossils are also rarely preserved except by carbonization. Where pollen is preserved it can be used as a local indicator of terrace vegetation and cultivation, although this use has been rare, but occasionally with other proxies such as phytoliths and diatoms (Trombold and Israde-Alcánatar, 2005). However, phytoliths, which are the silicious moulds of selected plant cells, have shown more promise (Piperno, 2006; Widgren et al., 2016) as they can potentially indicate soil mixing, manure additions and burning as well as identify cultivars. The most geomorphologically significant aspect is the assessment of soil mixing, or even soil importation, which has been invoked to explain what would appear to be anomalous quantities of soil in terraces. 'Marling' in the UK, which is normally taken to be the digging of lime-rich soil or sediment to put on acidic soils, clearly also included the addition of clay to very sandy or 'light' soils as revealed by the large number of 'marl pits' in clay sediments (Mathew, 1993; Tarlow, 2007). In a Mediterranean context at Pseira, off the north coast of Crete, the absence of silt accumulations behind up-slope check dams during periods of Late Bronze Age agricultural use has been explained by the removal and use of silty reservoir sediments as a mineral 'manure' to increase fertility and compensate for soil loss on the terraces below (Hope Simpson et al., 2005). It is therefore not inconceivable that the transport of soil from areas of thicker soil or sediment, particularly potentially fertile sediments such as sandymarl or loess, to terraces took place - but it has yet to be conclusively shown in terrace research.

In addition to phytoliths, other biological micro-remains have also been noted in ongoing analyses of terraces in the framework of the TerrACE project. These include diatoms, siliceous sponge spicules, calcium oxalates crystals and fecal spherulites. The identification of diatoms will give information on irrigation practices, the quality of water and environmental conditions at the time of study. Calcium oxalate crystals are commonly produced mostly in dicotyledonous plants. Despite being less resistant than silica phytoliths, as some bacteria feed on them (Shahack-Gross, 2011), and when submitted to fire at 450-500 °C, they transform into a more stable phases (ash pseudomorphs) maintaining their original shape (Brochier and Thinon, 2003). When preserved they can provide information on other plant cultivars such as vines or olive trees where they are very characteristic. Finally, fecal spherulites are calcic carbonate aggregations formed in the digestive system of certain animals, mainly ruminants (Canti, 1997). When identified they indicate the presence of herbivore dung and thus can be related to manuring. An additional approach is to study environmental DNA, although active soils are probably the most complicated environment for the preservation of molecular proxies (Giguet-Covex et al., 2019). In contrast to lake sediments, where DNA leaching is not a problem (Parducci et al., 2017; Sjögren et al., 2017), DNA of more recent origin may leach down to older soil layers and thereby obscure the chronology of species at the site (Haile et al., 2007). Also roots penetrating to older layers or bioturbation due to for example earth worms may obscure the chronology. Nevertheless, as any taxa detected are likely to have a very local origin (within meters, Edwards et al., 2018), any taxa detected represents a species with DNA deposited at the site. The method has been used to detect e.g. bowhead whale at Inuit sites (Seersholm et al., 2016) and the microbial signatures of archaeological deposits (Margesin et al., 2017). Although in its infancy, the preservation of soil DNA within terrace sequences is possible under suitable climatic conditions (Yoccoz et al., 2012) and a systematic evaluation of DNA from terrace soils is currently being undertaken by the TerrACE project.

5. Management, heritage, and climate change adaptation

5.1. Digital terrain analysis: terraces mapping

Recent developments in remote sensing techniques have facilitated our capability to characterize and monitor the landscape at finer spatial and temporal scales than in the past (Passalacqua et al., 2015; Tarolli, 2014). Among high-resolution topographic (HRT) technologies Airborne Laser Scanning (ALS), which uses Light Detection and Ranging (LiDAR) technology, is a useful tool to map terrace systems over remote and vegetated areas across large areas (Sofia et al., 2014a; Godone et al., 2018; Paliaga et al., 2020). In addition, LiDAR instruments can be used on the ground by means of Terrestrial Laser Scanning (TLS) that permits a detail survey of terrace vertical surface (e.g., dry-stone walls) along hillslopes (Camera et al., 2018; Preti et al., 2013). More recently, the exploration of Unmanned Aerial Vehicles (UAVs) in parallel with Structure from Motion (SfM) photogrammetry techniques has had a transformative effect on geomorphic research (Carrivick et al., 2016; Cucchiaro et al., 2020b; Giordan et al., 2018; James et al., 2019; Manfreda et al., 2018;). SfM provides exceptionally fast, low-cost and very detailed surveys at hillslope scale for terrace complex monitoring (Diaz-Varela et al., 2014; Pijl et al., 2019; Wei et al., 2017;). In addition, data fusion of SfM and TLS data allows us to overcome the specific disadvantages of a single method in challenging contexts (e.g. rugged vegetated terrace systems Fig. 8) where complex topographic and landcover conditions can be a significant problem to create an accurate survey of the whole landscape (Cucchiaro et al., 2020a).

High resolution topographic surveys are fundamental for creating digital Terrain Models (DTMs or 'bare earth' models) that can supply quantitative land-surface metrics for the analysis of geomorphological features (Cao et al., 2020; Sofia, 2020). In turn these estimates are required to investigate land degradation process in 'Anthropogene' environments, and understand how human societies have been reshaped the geomorphology of landscapes over thousands of years (Tarolli et al., 2019). This represents a revolution in terrace landscape mapping

possible from DTMs derived by LiDAR surveys, which have the capability to detect bare-earth topography even under vegetated surfaces, where no previous information was available. Some analytic methods have been developed to detect terrace features using automatic extraction algorithms (Paliaga et al., 2020) based on specific topographic characteristic of terrace landscapes (e.g., terraces show a much sharper shape than natural terrain features, and they can be considered as ridges on the side of the hillslope). As shown by Tarolli et al. (2014) and Sofia et al. (2014b), this geomorphometric information (e.g., surface derivatives such as maximum curvature) can be used to automatically extract particular features through a statistical threshold of the surface derivatives probability density functions. This method involves the use of the boxplot approach (Tukey, 1977), and the identification of outliers as points following Eq. (8).

$$C_{max} > Q_{3C_{max}} + 1.5 \cdot IQR_{C_{max}}$$
(8)

where Cmax is maximum curvature calculated by solving and differentiating a quadratic approximation of the surface as proposed by Evans (1979), Q3Cmax and IQRCmax are the third quartile and the interguartile range of Cmax, respectively. Fig. 9a and b shows examples of terraces and lynchets mapping using the above methodology in two sites in Europe: Soave traditional vineyards (a Globally Important Agricultural Heritage Systems (GIAHS) site) in the Veneto region of northeastern Italy, and Martelberg in the Saint-Martens-Voeren area of eastern Belgium. In both study cases, the availability of large-scale topographic LiDAR datasets allowed the construction of (~1 m) DTMs that were used for a first and rapid assessment of the location of terraces, particularly in abandoned systems. Once terraced positions have been labelled and identified, the SfM technique (through UAV) paired with TLS data (Fig. 9; Cucchiaro et al., 2020a) was used to carry out higher resolution surveys and DTMs (~0.10 m). These data are useful to analyse, at a very detailed scale, the topographic features (scaled plans, profiles and sections) and attributes of terraces and lynchet complexes.

5.2. Monitoring contemporary terraces erosion

In a complex context such as terraced areas, hydro-erosive processes are mainly driven by slope, which controls the surface water flow directions and runoff generated by intense rainfall, that is one of the main causes of soil erosion (Preti et al., 2018

). In addition, anthropogenic elements and process (e.g., lack of terrace maintenance) can further influence instability phenomena in such



Fig. 8. Example of a data fusion SfM-TLS mesh covering a vegetated terrace complex in Soave (Italy). TLS data provided a more accurate representation of subvertical surfaces covered by vegetation (e.g., the vertical walls or risers of terrace) while UAV SfM survey quickly covered large areas on a relatively flat zone (Cucchiaro et al., 2020a).



Fig. 9. Examples of terrace features extracted from a 1 m LiDAR-derived DTM according to the methodology based on landform curvature outliers identification (Sofia et al., 2014b; Tarolli et al., 2014b). The shaded relief maps were created from LiDAR data at a large spatial scale while the detailed models were generated in the study areas through SfM-TLS data fusion of DTMs (at 0.10 m resolution). a) The terrace complex of the Italian site. LiDAR data provided by Environmental Italian Minister while SfM-TLS survey was carried out in December 2019. b) The lynchets system of the Belgian study area. LiDAR data provided by Flanders Information Agency, while SfM-TLS survey was carried out in October 2019.

steep-slope agricultural landscapes. High resolution topographic (HRT) data at catchment and sub-catchment scale helps us to analyse these processes in detail, exploiting useful geomorphometric information on terrace systems in Geographic Information System (GIS) software. For example, Tarolli et al. (2013) introduced the Relative Path Impact Index (RPII), that indicates preferential runoff pathways created by artificial landscape features (e.g., roads or terraces) through a comparison of contributing drainage areas including or excluding those morphologic features, following equation

$$RP = lfl((A_r Asm)/Asm)$$
(9)

where Ar is the contributing area evaluated in the presence of terraces on the hillslopes, while Asm is the contributing area evaluated in the absence of morphological alterations on the hillslopes. The link between the changes of the flow paths induced by terrace elements and the sediment dynamics can be assessed through the Index of Connectivity (IC) proposed in Borselli et al. (2008) and Cavalli et al. (2013). This geomorphometric index is intended to represent the potential sediment connectivity between hillslopes and features, which act as targets or sources for transported sediment, in different parts of the catchment. Fig. 10a, b and c show an example of the RPII and IC index application on the DTM obtained by UAV survey of a terrace system in Soave (the Fornace Michelon terraces). The RPII maps the areas presenting an increased drainage area due to the presence of anthropogenic features. A higher RPII value means a higher potential runoff that induced higher potential erosion. In Fig. 10a, the critical areas with the highest RPII values (> 2σ) are those related to flow concentration by terraces, and subsequent release at topographic discontinuities (terrace wall failure; Fig. 10b), increasing the risk of soil erosion. In the terrace collapse zone,



Fig. 10. RPII and IC index carried out for the DTM (Fig. 9a) obtained from UAV survey in Soave terrace. a) RPII index of Soave complex. The yellow arrows indicate an area of terrace failure (b; photo by K. Walsh) most prone to soil erosion according to RPII. c) Sediment Connectivity Index of the Soave system with a detail window on a terraced collapsed zone.

the IC (Fig. 9a) also shows high values that highlight how the sediment produced from terrace failures can quickly reach the outlet and be lost from the system. Terrace collapse can have a large effect both on sediment production and sediment delivery as illustrated in the Soave system. These outcomes are in line with the research of Calsamiglia et al. (2018), which highlighted how wall failures promote runoff concentration along preferential pathways where sediment can be mobilized depending on the frequency and magnitude of the driving forces. Therefore, the use of HRT for the analysis of anthropogenic geomorphologies can provide useful information for stakeholders for their implementation of highly targeted measures for agricultural terrace planning and maintenance at catchment scales (Tarolli and Straffelini, 2020). High resolution DTMs can also be used as inputs in numerical and physical modelling of erosion process in land degradation analysis of agricultural environments (Pijl et al., 2020; Prosdocimi et al., 2016). This aspect is particularly relevant in terrace systems that have an economic importance as vineyards, where the desire to reduce arable

erosion rates has led to many monitoring studies of agricultural terraces (Preti et al., 2013; Tarolli, 2014; Prosdocimi et al., 2017; Wei et al., 2016). Under unsustainable management and increasing rainfall aggressiveness, terraced vineyards have become one of the most erosion-prone agricultural landscapes because they have been planted in steep areas that have never hosted vines, and which have 'dormant instabilities' (Tarolli et al., 2019).

5.3. Tillage erosion and lynchets

When soil is cultivated by tillage operations, it is not only loosened, it is also translocated. Tillage translocation is a gravity-driven process and is therefore controlled mainly by slope gradient. Soil translocation rates are high when tillage is performed in the downslope direction on steep slopes; rates gradually decrease on less steep slopes and are lowest when tillage is performed in the upslope direction. Soil translocation by tillage operations therefore varies in sloping landscapes and a net movement of soil occurs. When tillage operations are conducted upand downslope, or only downslope, this results in a net downslope movement of soil. This leads to typical patterns of soil loss on convex and soil gain on concave landscape positions (Heckrath et al., 2005; Lindstrom et al., 1992; Van Oost et al., 2003). However, tillage erosion of terraces and its role in the formation of lynchets, is less well documented. The lynchet refers to the morphological response on a hillslope to the presence of field boundaries in cultivated landscapes (Bell, 1992). Both in-situ observation and numerical modelling show that tillage translocation can accelerate the formation of lynchets (Dercon et al., 2007; Vieira and Dabney, 2011). Field boundaries, or uncultivated strips, represent physical barriers and interrupt this downward soil flux by tillage. This results in net soil accumulation on the upslope side of a field boundary, while conversely, net soil loss occurs on the lower slope side. When fields are cultivated on both sides of a cross-slope boundary, lynchets or soil banks are formed along the boundary. Tillage operations thus contribute to leveling of the landscape (hilltops are eroded while valleys are filled) and the creation of lynchets. It is evident that the creation of lynchets via tillage is important in dissected landscapes where small fields are tilled (Dercon et al., 2003; Quine et al., 1999). The role of tillage erosion is particularly important for both terraces on low slopes with long treads and particularly lynchets, which it has been argued are a result of tillage erosion or soil redistribution.

The intensity of tillage operations controls the rate of lynchet formation. Downslope translocation is typically formulated as:

$$Q = k_{til}S \tag{10}$$

where Q is the rate of soil translocation (kg m^{-1} yr⁻¹) and S is the slope tangent. ktil is a proportionality factor that is referred to as the tillage transport coefficient (kg m⁻¹ yr⁻¹). Tillage transport coefficients are controlled mainly by tillage depth and tractor speed (Van Oost et al., 2006). Ktil values typically range between 50 and 400 per year/operation for mechanized agriculture, while they are much lower for non-mechanized agriculture (animal-or man-powered tillage tools) with a range of c. 30-100 kg m⁻¹ yr⁻¹. Assuming a 10% slope and a ktil of 400 kg m⁻¹ yr⁻¹, the formation rate of a lynchet can be as high as 7 cm yr^{-1} (assuming a bulk density of 1350 kg m⁻³ and a spread area of 4 m wide). Although tillage transport coefficients for animal or man powered operations are much lower, the cultivation of steep slopes can lead to even higher formation rates as soil translocation is also controlled by slope gradient (e.g. Dercon et al., 2007; Zhang et al., 2004). However, with ongoing tillage, slope gradients will decrease and the formation rate will slow down. The formation of lynchets and terraced landscapes induced by continued tillage operations is therefore an important factor for the creation and evolution of terraced landscapes (Fig. 11). The role of tillage in the formation of terraced landscapes has been described across the globe for low-relief landscapes under mechanized agriculture (Van Oost et al., 2000) and for non-mechanized agriculture in steeplands (Kimaro et al., 2005; Nyssen et al., 2000; Quine et al., 1999; Thapa et al., 1999; Turkelboom et al., 1999; Zhang et al., 2004).

6. Conclusions

As probably the largest systematic landform modification on the planet, agricultural terraces have received remarkably little research interest from geomorphologists, arguably because in most cases they work – in that they facilitate agriculture on slopes while minimizing accelerated erosion. However, despite this utility, which can be shown to have persisted for thousands of years in some cases, terraces and lynchets are under appreciated and under threat. In this review and synthesis we have shown that they can be approached as modifications of the slope-weathering-erosion system with positive implications for ecosystem services and particularly soil carbon storage. Indeed terracing maybe one of the main reasons that many civilzations avoided the self destruction through soil erosion sensu (Montgomery, 2007b).

One of the reasons that terraces were so neglected geomorphologically was that they were also expensive to map and survey. As shown here with both UAV/SfM and TLS technology this is no longer the case, and this allows complex terrace topography to be incorporated into 3D-distributed models of soil erosion. This is particularly relevant given the abandonment of terraces in many parts of the world principally due to rural depopulation. It has also become possible to date terraces, both using direct sediment techniques, principally luminescence-based, but also improved radiocarbon techniques. The understanding of terrace history can also be increased using these techniques as well as traditional palaeoecological techniques and, in the near future, molecular techniques. This has important heritage implications in that expenditure on preserving terrace systems can be targeted at systems of a known antiquity and history.

All these techniques will be required to preserve and maintain terrace systems in order to both control soil erosion and retain soil carbon. Agricultural terraces also continue to challenge our understanding of slope-soil systems being obvious examples of nonequilibrium but mostly stable conditions often on steep slopes. The balance between weathering/soil production, soil additions, redistribution, SOC dynamics, saprolite cover, erosion, creep and mass movements control terrace continuity and how terraces will respond to changing climate. An integrated/holistic approach is required, as for example while the 'weathering contribution' might seem to be



Fig. 11. Field boundaries represent a physical barrier for soil transport by tillage. Soil accumulates at the upslope side while severe truncation takes place at the downslope side, leading to the formation of lynchets (Castilla-La Mancha, Central Spain, Van Oost et al. (2006)).

one of the more theoretical elements in terrace geomorphology, the recent proposals to lock more CO2 up in agricultural soils by artificially adding crushed silicate rock, is highly topical (Beerling et al., 2018). Both theoretically and practically agricultural terraces are an important buffer against the effects of climate change on slope systems, as is being realized by both Global and regional institutions including the European Union and UNESCO-FAO.

Authors' contribution

The paper was jointly conceived and written by all the authors. AB was also responsible for the funding procurement and project management.

Declaration of competing interest

The authors declare that they have no known competing financial interests or personal relationships that could have appeared to influence the work reported in this paper.

Acknowledgements

This paper was written as part of the TerrACE Project (https://www. terrace.no/) funded by an advance European Research Council (ERC) grant to AGB (ERC-2017-ADG 787790) under Horizon 2020. The authors also acknowledge the assistance and support of the Consorzio II Soave and the Food and Agriculture Organisation – Globally Important Agricultural Heritage Sites (FAO-GIAHS) site staff and specifically Caro Aldo Lorenzoni and Fabio Saggioro, We must also thank Lyn Aspden for her graphical skills and Paliaga Guido for his assistance in Italy.

References

- Acabado, S., 2009. A Bayesian approach to dating agricultural terraces: a case from the Philippines. Antiquity 83 (321), 801–814.
- Agnoletti, M., Errico, A., Santoro, A., Dani, A., Preti, F., 2019. Terraced landscapes and hydrogeological risk. Effects of land abandonment in Cinque Terre (Italy) during severe rainfall events. Sustainability 11 (235), 1–12. https://doi.org/10.3390/ su11010235.
- Ahnert, F., 1977. Some comments on quantitative formulation of geomorphological 1026 processes in a theoretical-model. Earth Surf. Process. Landf. 2, 191–201.
- Aitken, M.J., 1985. Thermoluminescence Dating. Academic Press, London.
- Aitken, M.J., 1998. Introduction to Optical Dating: The Dating of Quaternary Sediments by the Use of Photon-stimulated Luminescence. Clarendon Press, Oxford.
- Alewell, C., Egli, M., Meusburger, K., 2015. An attempt to estimate tolerable soil erosion rates bymatching soil formation with denudation in Alpine grasslands. J. Soils Sediments 15, 1383–1399. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11368-014-0920-6.
- Andre, M.-F., 1996. Rock weathering rates in arctic and subarctic environments (Abisko Mts., Swedish Lappland). Z. Geomorphol. 40, 499–517.
- Antle, J.M., Stoorvogel, J.J., Valdivia, R.O., 2007. Assessing the economic impacts of agricultural carbon sequestration: terraces and agroforestry in the Peruvian Andes. Agric. Ecosyst. Environ. 122, 435–445. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.agee.2007.02.003.
- Armstrong, A.C., 1982. A comment on the continuity equation model of slope profile development and its boundary conditions. Earth Surf. Process. Landf. 7, 283–1029.
- Arroyo-Kalin, M., 2009. Steps towrds and ecology of landscape: the pedo-stratigraphy of Anthropogenic Dark Earths. In: Woods, W., et al. (Eds.), Amazonian Dark Earths: Wim Sombroek's Vision. Springer Science, pp. 33–83.
- Arroyo-Kalin, M., 2017. Amazonian Dark Earths. In: Stoops, G., Nicosia, C. (Eds.), Archaeological Soil and Sediment Micromorphology. Wiley & Sons, New York, pp. 345–357 https://doi.org/10.1002/9781118941065.ch33. 1036.
- Ascough, P., Bird, M., Meredith, W., Wood, R., Snape, C., Brock, F., Higham, T., Large, D., Apperley, D., 2010. Hydrolysis: implications for radiocarbon pretreatment and of characterisation of black carbon. Radiocarbon 52, 1336–1350.
- Avni, G., Porat, N., Avni, Y., 2009. Byzantine–Early Islamic agricultural systems in the Negev Highlands: stages of development as interpreted through OSL dating. J. Field Archaeol. 38, 332–346.
- Bailiff, I.K., Jankowski, N., Snape, L.M., Gerrard, C.M., Gutiérrez, A., Wilkinson, K.N., 2018. Luminescence dating of qanat technology: prospects for further development. Water History 10 (1), 73–84.
- Balco, G., Stone, O.J., Lifton, A.N., Dunai, J.T., 2008. A complete and easily accessible means of calculating surface exposure ages or erosion rates from 10be and 26al measurements. Quat. Geochronol. 3 (3), 174–195. https://doi.org/10.1016/j. quageo.2007.12.001 ISSN 1871-10141047.

- Bateman, M.D., Frederick, C.D., Jaiswal, M.K., Singhvi, A.K., 2003. Investigations into the potential effects of pedoturbation on luminescence dating. Quat. Sci. Rev. 22 (10 -13), 1169–1176.
- Bateman, M.D., Boulter, C.H., Carr, A.S., Frederick, C.D., Peter, D., Wilder, M., 2007. Detecting post-depositional sediment disturbance in sandy deposits using optical luminescence. Quat. Geochronol. 2 (1–4), 57–64.
- Bateman, M.D., Stein, S., Ashurst, R.A., Selby, K., 2015. Instant luminescence chronologies? High resolution luminescence profiles using a portable luminescence reader. Q. Geochronol. 30, 141–146.
- Beckers, B., Schütt, B., Tsukamoto, S., Frechen, M., 2013. Age determination of Petra's engineered landscape-optically stimulated luminescence (OSL) and radiocarbon ages of runoff terrace systems in the Eastern Highlands of Jordan. J. Archaeol. Sci. 40 (1), 333–348.
- Beerling, D.J., Leake, J.R., Long, S.P., et al., 2018. Farming with crops and rocks to address global climate, food and soil security. Nat. Plants 4, 138–147. https://doi.org/ 10.1038/s41477-1062 018-0108-y1063.
- Bell, M., 1992. The prehistory of soil erosion. In: Bell, M., Boardman, J. (Eds.), Past Present Soil Erosion. Oxbow Monograph 22, pp. 21–35 Oxford.
- Bell, M., Black, S., Maslin, S., Toms, P., 2020. Multi-method solutions to the problem of dating early trackways and associated colluvial sequences. J. Archaeol. Sci. Rep. 32, 102359.
- Berhe, A.A., Harte, J., Harden, J.W., Torn, M.S., 2007. The significance of the erosion-induced terrestrial carbon sink. Bioscience. 57, 337–346. https://doi.org/10.1641/ b570408 1070.
- Bertran, P., Texier, J.-P., 1999. Facies and microfacies of slope deposits. Catena. 35, 99–121. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0341-8162(98)00096-4.
- Bevan, A., Conolly, J., Colledge, S., Frederick, C., Palmer, C., Siddall, R., Stellatou, A., 2013. The long-term ecology of agricultural terraces and enclosed fields from Antikythera, Greece. Hum. Ecol. 41 (2), 255–272.
- Bintliff, J., Snodgrass, A., 1988. Off-site pottery distributions: a regional and interregional perspective. Curr. Anthropol. 29, 506–513.
- Boixadera, J., Riera, S., Vila, S., Esteban, I., Albert, R.M., Llop, J.M., Poch, R.M., 2016. Buried A horizons in old bench terraces in Les Garrigues (Catalonia). Catena. 137, 635–650. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.catena.2014.08.017. 1083.
- Borejsza, A., López, I.R., Frederick, C.D., Bateman, M.D., 2008. Agricultural slope management and soil erosion at La Laguna, Tlaxcala, Mexico. J. Archaeol. Sci. 35 (7), 1854–1866.
- Borselli, L., Cassi, P., Torri, D., 2008. Prolegomena to sediment and flow connectivity in the landscape: a GIS and field numerical assessment. Catena. 75, 268–277.
- Brantley, S.L., et al., 2013. Probing deep weathering in the Shale Hills Critical Zone Observatory, Pennsylvania (USA): the hypothesis of nested chemical reaction fronts in the subsurface. Earth Surf. Process. Landf. 38 (11), 1280–1298.
- Brochier, J.E., Thinon, M., 2003. Calcite crystals, starch grains aggregates or POCC? Comment on 'calcite crystals inside archaeologial plant tissues'. J. Archaeol. Sci. 30, 1211–1214.
- Broserup, E., 1965. The Conditions of Agricultural Growth. The Economics of Agrarian Change under Population Pressure. Allen and Unwin, London.
- Brown, A.G., 1992. Slope erosion and colluviation at the floodplain edge. In: Bell, M., Boardman, J. (Eds.), Past and Present Soil Erosion. Oxbow Monograph 22. Oxbow Books, Oxford, pp. 77–88.
- Brown, A.G., Walsh, K., 2016. Societal stability and environmental change: examining the archaeology – soil erosion paradox. Geoarchaeology. 32, 23–35. https://doi.org/ 10.1002/gea.21611.
- Brown, A.G., Tooth, S., Bullard, J.E., Thomas, D.S.G., Chiverrell, R.C., Plater, A.J., Murton, J., Thorndycraft, V.R., Tarolli, P., Rose, J., Wainright, J., Downs, P., 2016. The geomorphology of the Anthropocene: emergence, status and implications. Earth Surf. Process. Landforms 42, 71–90. https://doi.org/10.1002/esp.3943.1103.
- Brown, A.G., Walsh, K., Fallu, D., Cuchiarro, S., Tarolli, P., 2021. European agricultural terraces and lynchets: from archaeological theory to heritage management. World Archaeol. (In Press).
- Bruins, H.J., Jongmans, A., 2012. Micromorphology of ancient agricultural terraces in the Negev Desert. In: Poch, R.M., Casamitjana, M., Francis, M.L. (Eds.), Proceedings of the 14th International Working Meeting on Soil Micromorphology. International Union of Soil Sciences & University of Lleida, Lleida, Horvat Haluqim, Israel, pp. 292–295.
- Bruins, H.J., Jongmans, T., van der Plicht, J., 2020. Ancient runoff farming and soil aggradation in terraced Wadi fields (Negev, Israel): obliteration of sedimentary strata by ants, scorpions and humans. Quat. Int. 545, 87–101. https://doi.org/10.1016/j. guaint.2019.11.027.
- Bryant, R.G., Davidson, D.A., 1996. The use of image analysis in the micromorphological study of old cultivated soils from the island of Papa Stour, Shetland. J. Archaeol. Sci. 23, 811–822. https://doi.org/10.1006/jasc.1996.0076.
- Bull, I.D., Simpson, I.A., Dockrill, S.J., Evershed, R.P., 1999. Organic geochemical evidence for the origin of ancient anthropogenic soil deposits at Toft's Ness, Sanday, Orkney. Organ. Geochem. 30, 535–556. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0146-6380(99)00020-0.
- Bullock, P., Fedoroff, N., Jongerius, A., Stoops, G., Tursina, T., 1985. Handbook for Soil Thin Section Description. Waine Research Publications, Wolverhampton.
- Bush, D.A., Feathers, J.K., 2003. Application of OSL single-aliquot and single-grain dating to quartz from anthropogenic soil profiles in the SE United States. Quat. Sci. Rev. 22 (10– 13), 1153–1159.
- Calsamiglia, A., Fortesa, J., García-Comendador, J., Lucas-Borja, M.E., Calvo-Cases, A., Estrany, J., 2018. Spatial patterns of sediment connectivity in terraced lands: Anthropogenic controls of catchment sensitivity. Land Degrad. Dev. 29, 1198–1210.
- Camera, C., Djuma, H., Bruggeman, A., et al., 2018. Quantifying the effectiveness of mountain terraces on soil erosion protection with sediment traps and dry-stone wall laser scans. Catena. 171, 251–264.

- Canti, M.G., 1997. An investigation of microscopic calcareous spherulites from herbivore dung. J. Archaeol. Sci. 24, 219–231.1127.
- Cao, W., Sofia, G., Tarolli, P., 2020. Geomorphometric characterisation of natural and anthropogenic land covers. Prog. Earth Planet Sci. 7 (1), 2–17.
- Carrivick, J.L., Smith, M.W., Quincey, D., 2016. Structure From Motion in the Geosciences. John Wiley & Sons, Hoboken, NJ, USA.
- Carson, M.A., Kirkby, M.J., 1972. Hillslope Form and Process. Cambridge University Press, Cambridge, p. 475.
- Cavalli, M., Trevisani, S., Comiti, F., Marchi, L., 2013. Geomorphometric assessment of spatial sediment connectivity in small Alpine catchments. Geomorphology. 188, 31–41.
- Chae, B.-G., Lee, J.-H., Park, H.-J., Choi, J., 2015. A method for predicting the factor of safety of an infinite slope based on the depth ratio of the wetting front induced by rainfall infiltration. Nat. Hazards Earth Syst. Sci. 15, 1835–1849. https://doi.org/10.5194/ nhess-15-1835-2015.
- Chen, D., Wei, W., Daryanto, S., Tarolli, P., 2020a. Does terracing enhance soil organic carbon sequestration? A national-scale data analysis in China. Sci. Total Environ. 1143. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.scitotenv.2020.137751 1144.
- Chen, D., Wei, W., Chen, L., 2020b. How can terracing impact on soil moisture variation in China? A meta-analysis. Agric. Water Manag. 227, 105849. https://doi.org/10.1016/j. agwat.2019.105849.
- Chorover, J., Troch, P.A., Rasmussen, C., Brooks, P.D., Pelletier, J.D., Breshars, D.D., Huxman, T.E., Kurc, S.A., Lohse, K.A., McIntosh, J.C., Meixner, T., Litvak, M.E., Perdrial, J., Harpold, A., Durcik, M., 2011. How water, carbon, and energy drive critical zone evolution: the Jemez–Santa Catalina Critical Zone Observatory. Vadose Zone J. 10 (3), 884–899.
- Clair, J., et al., 2015. Geophysical imaging reveals topographic stress control of bedrock weathering. Science 350, 534–538. https://doi.org/10.1126/science.aab2210.
- Cossens, G.G., Rickard, D.S., Fitzgerald, P.D., 1971. Irrigation investigations in Otago, New Zealand. N. Z. J. Agric. Res. 14, 539–551. https://doi.org/10.1080/ 00288233.1971.10421648.
- Courty, M.-A., Goldberg, P., Macphail, R.I., 1989. Soils and Micromorphology in Archaeology. Cambridge University Press, Cambridge.
- Cox, N.J., 1980. On the relationship between bedrock lowering and regolith thickness. Earth Surf. Process. 5, 271–274.
- Cucchiaro, S., Fallu, D.J., Zhang, H., Walsh, K., Van Oost, K., Brown, A.G., Tarolli, P., 2020a. Multiplatform-SfM and TLS data fusion for monitoring agricultural terraces in complex topographic and landcover conditions. Remote Sens. 12, 1946. https://doi.org/ 10.3390/rs12121946.
- Cucchiaro, S., Fallu, D.J., Zhao, P., Waddington, C., Cockcroft, D., Tarolli, P., Brown, A.G., 2020b. SfM photogrammetry for GeoArchaeology. Dev. Earth Surf. Process. 23, 183–205.
- Curwen, E.C., 1939. The plough and the origin of strip-lynchets. Antiquity. 5, 402-404.
- Davidovich, U., Porat, N., Gadot, Y., Avni, Y., Lipschits, O., 2012. Archaeological investigations and OSL dating of terraces at Ramat Rahel, Israel. J. Field Archaeol. 37 (3), 192–208. https://doi.org/10.1179/0093469012Z.00000000019.
- Davidson, D.A., 2002. Bioturbation in old arable soils: quantitative evidence from soil micromorphology. J. Archaeol. Sci. 29 (11), 1247–1253. https://doi.org/10.1006/ jasc.2001.0755. 1175.
- Davidson, D.A., Carter, S.P., 1998. Micromorphological evidence of past agricultural practices in cultivated soils: the impact of a traditional agricultural system on soils in Papa Stour, Shetland. J. Archaeol. Sci. 25, 827–838. https://doi.org/10.1006/jasc.1997.0225.
- De Blécourt, M., Hänsel, V.M., Brumme, R., Corre, M.D., Veldkamp, E., 2014. Soil redistribution by terracing alleviates soil organic carbon losses caused by forest conversion to rubber plantation. For. Ecol. Manag. 313, 26–33. https://doi.org/10.1016/j. foreco.2013.10.043 1182.
- De Graaff, M.A., Jastrow, J.D., Gillette, S., Johns, A., Wullschleger, S.D., 2014. Differential priming of soil carbon driven by soil depth and root impacts on carbon availability. Soil Biol. Biochem. 69, 147–156. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.soilbio.2013.10.047.
- Deák, J., Gebhardt, A., Lewis, H., Usai, M.R., Lee, H., 2017. Soils disturbed by vegetation clearance and tillage. In: Nicosia, C., Stoops, G. (Eds.), Archaeological Soil and Sediment Micromorphology. Wiley-Blackwell, Chichester, pp. 233–264.
- Derakhshan-Babaei, F., Nosrati, K., Tikhomirov, D., Christl, M., Sadough, H., Egli, M., 2020. Relating the spatial variability of chemical weathering and erosion to geological and topographical zones. Geomorphology. 363, 107235. https://doi.org/10.1016/j. geomorph.2020.107235.
- Dercon, G., Deckers, J., Govers, G., Poesen, J., Sánchez, H., Vanegas, R., Ramírez, M., Loaiza, G., 2003. Spatial variability in soil properties on slow-forming terraces in the Andes region of Ecuador. Soil Tillage Res. 72, 31–41. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0167-1987 (03)00049-7.
- Dercon, G., Govers, G., Poesen, J., Sánchez, H., Rombaut, K., Vandenbroeck, E., Loaiza, G., Deckers, J., 2007. Animal-powered tillage erosion assessment in the southern Andes region of Ecuador. Geomorphology. 87, 4–15. https://doi.org/10.1016/j. geomorph.2006.06.045 1194.
- Diaz-Varela, R.A., Zarco-Tejada, P.J., Angileri, V., Loudjani, P., 2014. Automatic identification of agricultural terraces through object-oriented analysis of very high resolution DSMs and multispectral imagery obtained from an unmanned aerial vehicle. J. Environ. Manag. 134, 117–126.
- Dietrich, W.E., Reiss, R., Hsu, M.-L., Montgomery, D.R., 1995. A process-based model for colluvial soil depth and shallow landsliding using digital elevation data. Hydrol. Process. 9, 383–400. https://doi.org/10.1002/hyp.3360090311.1201.
- Doetterl, S., Berhe, A.A., Nadeu, E., Wang, Z., Sommer, M., Fiener, P., 2016. Erosion, deposition and soil carbon: a review of process-level controls, experimental tools and models to address C cycling in dynamic landscapes. Earth-Sci. Rev. 154, 102–122. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.earscirev.2015.12.005 1205.
- Duller, G.A., 2008. Single-grain optical dating of Quaternary sediments: why aliquot size matters in luminescence dating. Boreas 37 (4), 589–612.

- Dunjó, G., Pardini, G., Gispert, M., 2003. Land use change effects on abandoned terraced soils in a Mediterranean catchment, NE Spain. Catena 34, 209–225. https://doi.org/ 10.1016/S0341-8162(02)00148-01210.
- Durand, N., Monger, H.C., Canti, M.G., 2010. Calcium carbonate features. In: Stoops, G., Marcelino, V., Mees, F. (Eds.), Interpretation of Micromorphological Features of Soils and Regoliths. Elsevier, Amsterdam, pp. 149–194.
- Edwards, M.E., Alsos, I.G., Yoccoz, N., Coaissac, E., Goslar, T., Gielly, L., Haile, J., Langdon, C. T., Tribsch, A., Binney, H.A., von Stedingk, H., Taberlet, P., 2018. Metabarcoding of modern soil DNA gives a highly local vegetation signal in Svalbard tundra. The Holocene 28 (12), 2006–2016.
- Egli, M., Dahms, D., Norton, K., 2014. Soil formation rates on silicate parent material in alpine environments: different approaches-different results? Geoderma 213, 320–333. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.geoderma.2013.08.016 1218.
- Emadodin, I., Reiss, S., Bork, H.R., 2010. Colluviation and soil formation as geoindicators to study long-term environmental changes. J. Environ. Earth Sci. 62, 1695–1706. https:// doi.org/10.1007/s12665-010-0665–5.
- Entwistle, J.A., Abrahams, P.W., Dodgshon, R.A., 1998. Multi-element analysis of soils from Scottish historical sites. Interpreting land-use history through the physical and geochemical analysis of soil. J. Archaeol. Sci. 25, 53–68. https://doi.org/10.1006/ jasc.1997.0199.
- Evans, I.S., 1979. An integrated system of terrain analysis and slope mapping. Final Report on Grant DA-ERO-591-73-G0040. University of Durham, England.
- Evans, D., Quinton, J., Tye, A., Rodes, A., Davies, J., Mudd, S., Quine, T., 2019. Arable soil formation and erosion: a hill-slope based nuclide cosmogenic study in the United Kingdom. Soil 5, 253–263.
- Fedoroff, N., Courty, M.-A., Zhengtang Guo, Z., 2010. Palaeosoils and relict soils. In: Stoops, G., Marcelino, V., Mees, F. (Eds.), Interpretation of Micromorphological Features of Soils and Regoliths, pp. 623–662 https://doi.org/10.1016/B978-0-444-53156-8.00027-1.
- Ferro-Vázquez, C., Lang, C., Kaal, J., Stump, D., 2017. When is a terrace not a terrace? The importance of understanding landscape evolution in studies of terraced agriculture. J. Environ. Manag. 202 (3), 500–513. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jenvman.2017.01.036.
- Fitzpatrick, E.A., 1993. Soil Microscopy and Micromorphology. John Wiley and Sons, Chichester.
- Fontaine, S., Barot, S., Barré, P., Bdioui, N., Mary, B., Rumpel, C., 2007. Stability of organic carbon in deep soil layers controlled by fresh carbon supply. Nature. 450, 277–280. https://doi.org/10.1038/nature06275 1240.
- French, C.A.I., Whitelaw, T.M., 1999. Soil erosion, agricultural terracing and site formation processes at Markiani, Amorgos, Greece: the micromorphological perspective. Geoarchaeology 14 (2), 151–189.
- Fuchs, M., Lang, A., 2009. Luminescence dating of hillslope deposits a review. Geomorphology 109, 17–26. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.geomorph.2008.08.0251248.
- Furbish, D.J., Fagherazzi, S., 2001. Stability of creeping soil and implications for hillslope evolution. Water Resour. Res. 37, 2607–2618. https://doi.org/10.1029/ 2001WR000239.
- Gadot, Y., Davidovich, U., Avni, G., Avni, Y., Porat, N., 2016. The formation of terraced landscapes in the Judean Highlands, Israel. Antiquity 346.
- Gao, X., Li, W., Salman, A., Wang, R., Du, L., Yao, L., Hu, Y., Guo, S., 2020. Impact of topsoil removal on soil CO₂ emission and temperature sensitivity in Chinese Loess Plateau. Sci. Total Environ. 708, 135102. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.scitotenv.2019.135102.
- Gibson, S., 2001. Agricultural terraces and settlement expansion in the highlands of early Iron Age Palestine: is there a correlation between the two? In: Mazar, A. (Ed.), Studies in the Archaeology of the Iron Age in Israel and Jordan. Journal for the Study of the Old Testament Supplementary Series 331. Sheffield University Press, Sheffield, pp. 113–146
- Giguet-Covex, C., Ficetola, G.F., Walsh, K., Poulenard, J., Bajard, M., Fouinat, L., Sabatier, P., Gielly, L., Messager, E., Develle, A.L., Daviod, F., Taberlet, P., Brisset, E., Guiter, F., Sinet, R., Arnaud, F., 2019. New insights on lake sediment DNA from the catchment: importance of taphonomic and analytical issues on the record quality. Sci. Rep. 9, 14676. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41598-019-50339-1 1267.
- Giordan, D., Hayakawa, Y., Nex, F., Remondino, F., Tarolli, P., 2018. Review article: the use of remotely piloted aircraft systems (RPASs) for natural hazards monitoring and management. Nat. Hazards Earth Syst. Sci. 18 (4), 1079–1096.
- Given, M., 2004. Mapping and manuring: can we compare sherd density figures? In: Alcock, S.E., Cherry, J.F. (Eds.), Side-by-Side Survey: Comparative Regional Studies in the Mediterranean World. Oxbow, Oxford, pp. 13–21
- Godone, D., Giordan, D., Baldo, M., 2018. Rapid mapping application of vegetated terraces based on high resolution airborne LiDAR. Geomatics. Nat. Hazard. 9, 970–985.
- Goodman-Elgar, M., 2008. Evaluating soil resilience in long-term cultivation: a study of pre-Columbian terraces from the Paca Valley, Peru. J. Archaeol. Sci. 35 (12), 3072–3086. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jas.2008.06.003. 1278.
- Gregory, P.J., 2012. Challenges and opportunities. In: Hester, R.E., Harrison, R.M. (Eds.), Soils and Food Security, 35th ed. Royal Society of Chemistry, Cambridge, UK, pp. 1–30.
- Grove, A.T., Rackham, O., 2001. The Nature of Mediterranean Europe: An Ecological History. Yale University Press, London.
- Haig, J., Ascough, P.L., Wurster, C., Bird, M.I., 2020. A rapid throughput technique to isolate pyrogenic carbon by hydrogen pyrolysis for stable isotope and radiocarbon analysis. Rapid Commun. Mass Spectrom. 34, e8737. https://doi.org/10.1002/rcm.8737.
- Haile, J., Holdaway, R., Oliver, K., Bunce, M., Gilbert, M.T.P., Nielsen, R., Munch, K., Ho, S.Y. W., Shapiro, B., Willerselev, E., 2007. Ancient DNA chronology within sediment deposits: are paleobiological reconstructions possible and is DNA leaching a factor? Mol. Biol. Evol. 24, 982–989.
- Hamdan, J., Burnham, C.P., Ruhana, B., 2000. Degradation effect of slope terracing on soil quality for *Elaeis guineensis* Jacq. (oil palm) cultivation. Land Degrad. Dev. 11, 181–193. https://doi.org/10.1002/(sici)1099-145x(200003/04)11:2.

- Hammond, C., Hall, D., Miller, S., Swetik, P., 1992. Level I Stability Analysis (LISA) Documentation for Version 2, General Technical Report INT-285. USDA Forest Service Intermountain Research Station, Ogden, UT, p. 121.
- Heckrath, G., Djurhuus, J., Quine, T.A., Van Oost, K., Govers, G., Zhang, Y., 2005. Tillage erosion and its effect on soil properties and crop yield in Denmark. J. Environ. Qual. 34, 312–324.
- Heimsath, A.M., Dietrich, W.E., Nishiizumi, K., Finkel, R.C., 1997. The soil production function and landscape equilibrium. Nature 388, 358–361. https://doi.org/10.1038/41056.
- Heimsath, A.M., Chappell, J., Dietrich, W.E., Nishiizumi, K., Finkel, R.C., 2000. Soil production on a retreating escarpment in southeastern Australia. Geology. 28, 787–790.
- Heimsath, A.M., Dietrich, W.E., Nishiizumi, Finkel, R.C., 2001. Stochastic processes of soil production and transport: erosion rates, topographic variation and cosmogenic nuclides in the Oregon Coast range. Earth Surf. Process. Landf. 26, 531–552.
- Hope Simpson, R., Betancourt, P., Davaras, C., Simpson, J., 2005. Pseira IX: The Pseira Island Survey, Part 2: The Intensive Surface Survey. INSTAP Academic Press, Philadelphia. Huntley, D.J., Godfrey-Smith, D.I., Thewalt, M.L., 1985. Optical dating of sediments. Nature.
- 313 (5998), 105–107. James, M.R., Chandler, J.H., Eltner, A., Fraser, C., Miller, P.E., Mills, J.P., Noble, T., Robson, S.,
- Lane, S.N., 2019. Guidelines on the use of structure from motion photogrammetry in geomorphic research. Earth Surf. Process. Landforms. 44, 2081–2084.
- Jensen, L.A., Schmidt, L.B., Hollesen, J., Elberling, B., 2006. Accumulation of soil organic carbon linked to Holocene sea level changes in West Greenland, Arctic. Antarct. Alp. Res. 38, 378–383. https://doi.org/10.1657/1523-0430(2006)38[378:AOSOCL]2.0.CO;2.
- Jiang, Y., Li, S., Cai, D., Chen, W., Liu, Y., Yu, Z., 2014. The genesis and paleoenvironmental records of Longii agricultural terraces, southern China: a pilot study of human–environment interaction. Quat. Int. 321, 12–21. https://doi.org/10.1016/j. quaint.2013.10.049. 1322.
- Jones, M.L.M., Sowerby, A., Williams, D.L., Jones, R.E., 2008. Factors controlling soil development in sand dunes: evidence from a coastal dune soil chronosequence. Plant Soil 307, 219–234. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11104-008-9601-9.
- Kabora, T.K., Stump, D., Wainright, J., 2020. How did that get there? Understanding sediment transport and accumulation rates in agricultural landscapes using the ESITraP agent based model. J. Archaeol. Sci. Rep. 29, 102–115.
- Kagabo, D.M., Stroosnijder, L., Visser, S.M., Moore, D., 2013. Soil erosion, soil fertility and crop yield on slow-forming terraces in the highlands of Buberuka, Rwanda. Soil Till. Res. 128, 23–29. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.still.2012.11.002 1332.
- Kemp, R., Branch, N., Silva, B., Meddens, F., Williams, A., Kendall, A., Vivanco, C., 2006. Pedosedimentary, cultural and environmental significance of paleosols within prehispanic agricultural terraces in the southern Peruvian Andes. Quat. Int. 158 (1), 13–22. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.quaint.2006.05.013. 1336.
- Kimaro, D.N., Deckers, J.A., Poesen, J., Kilasara, M., Msanya, B.M., 2005. Short and medium term assessment of tillage erosion in the Uluguru Mountains, Tanzania. Soil Till. Res. 81, 97–108. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.still.2004.05.006 1339.
- King, G.E., Sanderson, D.C., Robinson, R.A., Finch, A.A., 2014. Understanding processes of sediment bleaching in glacial settings using a portable OSL reader. Boreas 43 (4), 955–972.
- Kinnaird, T., Bolós, J., Turner, A., Turner, S., 2017. Optically-stimulated luminescence profiling and dating of historic agricultural terraces in Catalonia (Spain). J. Archaeol. Sci. 78, 66–77.
- Kirkby, M.J., 1971. Hillslope process-response models based on the continuity equation. In: Brunsden, D. (Ed.), Slopes: Form and Process. 3. Institute of British Geographers Special Publication, pp. 15–30.
- Koele, N., Bird, M.I., Haig, J., Marimon-Junior, B.H., Marimon, B.S., Philips, O.L., de Olviera, E. A., Quesada, C.A., Feldspausch, T.R., 2017. Amazon basin forest pyrogenic carbon stocks: first estimate of deep storage. Geoderma 306, 237–243.
- Krahtopoulou, A., Frederick, C., 2008. The stratigraphic implications of long-term terrace agriculture in dynamic landscapes: polycyclic terracing from Kythera Island, Greece. Geoarchaeology 23, 550–585. https://doi.org/10.1002/gea.20231. 611368.
- Lang, A., Hönscheidt, S., 1999. Age and source of colluvial sediments at Vaihingen-Enz, Germany, Catena 38 (2), 89–107.
- Lang, C., Stump, D., 2017. Geoarchaeological evidence for the construction, irrigation, cultivation, and resilience of 15th–18th century AD terraced landscape at Engaruka, Tanzania. Q. Res. 88, 382–399. https://doi.org/10.1017/qua.2017.54. 1373.
- Lindbo, D.L., Stolt, M.H., Vepraskas, M.J., 2010. Redoximorphic features. In: Stoops, G., Marcelino, V., Mees, F. (Eds.), Interpretation of Micromorphological Features of Soils and Regoliths. Elsevier, Amsterdam, pp. 129–147.
- Lindstrom, M.J., Nelson, W.W., Schumacher, T.E., 1992. Quantifying tillage erosion rates due to moldboard plowing. Soil Tillage Res. 24, 243–255. https://doi.org/10.1016/ 0167-1987(92)90090-X.
- Londoño, A.C., 2008. Pattern and rate of erosion inferred from Inca agricultural terraces in arid southern Peru. Geomorphology. 99, 13–25.
- Macphail, R.I., Courty, M.A., Gebhardt, A., 1990. Soil micromorphological evidence of early agriculture in north-west Europe. World Archaeol. 22, 53–69. https://doi.org/ 10.1080/00438243.1990.9980129. 1381.
- Manfreda, S., McCabe, M.F., Miller, P.E., Lucas, R., Madrigal, V.P., et al., 2018. On the use of unmanned aerial systems for environmental monitoring. Remote Sens. 10 (4), 641. https://doi.org/10.3390/rs100406411384.
- Margesin, R., Siles, J.A., Cajthaml, T., Öhlinger, B., Kistler, E., 2017. Microbiology meets archaeology: soil microbial communities reveal different human activities at Archaic Monte lato (sixth century BC). Microb. Ecol. 73, 925–938. https://doi.org/10.1007/ s00248-0161387 0904-81388.
- Mathew, M.W., 1993. Marling in British agriculture: a case of partial identity. Agric. Hist. Rev. 41 (2), 97–110.
- Matthews, J.A., 1992. The Ecology of Recently-deglaciated Terrain: A Geoecological Approach to Glacier Forelands and Primary Succession. Cambridge University Press, New York, NY, USA, p. 1392.

Geomorphology 379 (2021) 107579

- Montgomery, D.R., 2007a. Soil erosion and agricultural sustainability. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. 104, 13268–13272.
- Montgomery, D.R., 2007b. Dirt: The Erosion of Civilizations. University of California Press, Berkeley.
- Moses, C., Robinson, D., Barlow, J., 2014. Methods for measuring rock surface weathering and erosion: a critical review. Earth Sci. Rev. 135, 141–161.
- Mücher, H.J., Slotboom, R.T., ten Veen, W.J., 1990. Palynology and micromorphology of a man-made soil: a reconstruction of the agricultural history since late-medieval times of the Posteles in the Netherlands. Catena. 17, 55–67. https://doi.org/10.1016/ 0341-8162(90)90015-6.
- Munoz-Salinas, E., Bishop, P., Sanderson, D.C.W., Zamorano, J.J., 2011. Interpreting luminescence data from a portable OSL reader: three case studies in fluvial settings. Earth Surf. Process. Landf. 36, 651–660.
- Murray, A., Wintle, A., 2000. Luminescence dating of quartz using an improved regenerative-dose protocol. Radiat. Meas. 32, 57–73.
- Murray, A.S., Wintle, A.G., 2003. The single aliquot regenerative dose protocol: potential for improvements in reliability. Radiat. Meas. 377–381.
- Nanavati, W.P., French, C., Lane, K., Huaman Oros, O., Beresford-Jones, D., 2016. Testing soil fertility of Prehispanic terraces at Viejo Sangayaico in the upper Ica catchment of south-central highland Peru. Catena. 142, 139–152. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.catena.2016.03.007. 1409.
- Nyssen, J., Poesen, J., Haile, M., Moeyersons, J., Deckers, J., 2000. Tillage erosion on slopes with soil conservation structures in the Ethiopian highlands. Soil Tillage Res. 57, 115–127. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0167-1987(00)00138-0.
- Nyssen, J., Clymans, W., Poesen, J., Vandecasteele, I., de Baets, S., Haregeweyn, N., Naudt, J., Hadera, A., Moeyersons, J., Haile, M., Deckers, J., 2009. How soil conservation affects the catchment sediment budget - a comprehensive study in the north Ethiopian highlands. Earth Surf. Process. Landforms 34, 1216–1233. https://doi.org/10.1002/ esp.1805 1413.
- Paliaga, G., Luino, F., Turconi, L., De Graff, J.V., Faccini, F., 2020. Terraced landscapes on Portofino Promontory (Italy): identification, geo-hydrological hazard and management. Water 12, 435.
- Parducci, L., Bennett, K., Ficetola, F., Alsos, I., Suyama, Y., Wood, J., Pedersen, M., 2017. Transley reviews: ancient plant DNA from lake sediments. New Phytol. 214, 924–942.
- Passalacqua, P., Belmont, P., Staley, D.M., Simley, J.D., Arrowsmith, J.R., Bode, C.A., Crosby, C., DeLong, S.B., Glenn, N.F., Kelly, S.A., Lague, D., Sangireddy, H., Schaffrath, K., Tarboton, D.G., Wasklewicz, T., Wheaton, J.M., 2015. Analyzing high resolution topography for advancing the understanding of mass and energy transfer through landscapes: a review. Earth-Sci. Rev. 148, 174–193.
- Paul, E.A., Follett, R.F., Leavitt, S.W., Halvorsen, A., Peterson, G.A., Lyon, D.J., 1997. Radiocarbon dating for determination of soil organic matter pool sizes and dynamics. Soil Sci. Soc. Am. J. 61, 1058–1067.
- Pears, B., 2012. The formation of anthropogenic soils across three marginal landscapes on Fair Isle and in The Netherlands and Ireland. In: Jones, R. (Ed.), Manure: Historical, Archaeological and Ethnographic Perspectives. Ashgate Publishing Ltd, pp. 109–127.
- Pears, B., Brown, A.G., Toms, P.S., Wood, J., Jones, R., Sanderson, D., Jones, R., 2020. A highresolution OSL chronostratigraphy and flood history from a major river confluence, UK. Geology 48, 819–825. https://doi.org/10.1130/G47079.1 1434.
- Pelletier, J.D., Rasmussen, C., 2009. Quantifying the climatic and tectonic controls on hillslope steepness and erosion rates. Lithosphere 1 (2), 73–80. https://doi.org/10.1130/ L3.11436.
- Pijl, A., Tosoni, M., Roder, G., Sofia, G., Tarolli, P., 2019. Design of terrace drainage networks using UAV-based high-resolution topographic data. Water 11, 814.
- Pijl, A., Reuter, L.E.H., Quarella, E., Vogel, T.A., Tarolli, P., 2020. GIS-based soil erosion modelling under various steep-slope vineyard practices. Catena. 193, 104604.
- Piperno, D.R., 2006. Phytoliths. A Comprehensive Guide for Archaeologists and Palaeoecologists. Altamire Press, New York.
- Piperno, D.R., 2016. Phytolith radiocarbon dating in archaeological and paleoecological research: a case study of phytoliths from modern neotropical plants and a review of the previous dating evidence. J. Archaeol. Sci. 68, 54–61. https://doi.org/10.1016/j. jas.2015.06.0021445.
- Porat, N., Davidovich, U., Avni, Y., Avni, G., Gadot, Y., 2018. Using OSL measurements to decipher soil history in archaeological terraces, Judean Highlands, Israel. Land Degrad. Dev. 29 (3), 643–650.
- Porat, N., López, G.I., Lensky, N., Elinson, R., Avni, Y., Elgart-Sharon, Y., Faershtein, G., Gadot, Y., 2019. Using portable OSL reader to obtain a time scale for soil accumulation and erosion in archaeological terraces, the Judean Highlands, Israel. Quat. Geochronol. 49, 65–70.
- Portenga, E.W., Bishop, P., 2016. Confirming geomorphological interpretations based on portable OSL reader data. Earth Surf. Process. Landforms 41 (3), 427–432.
- Portenga, E.W., Bishop, P., Rood, D.H., Bierman, P.R., 2017. Combining bulk sediment OSL and meteoric 10Be fingerprinting techniques to identify gully initiation sites and erosion depths. J. Geophys. Res. Earth Surf. 2, 513–527.
- Preti, F., Tarolli, P., Dani, A., Calligaro, S., Prosdocimi, M., 2013. LiDAR derived high resolution topography: the next challenge for the analysis of terraces stability and vineyard soil erosion. J. Agric. Eng. Res. 44, 85–89.
- Preti, F., Guastini, E., Penna, D., Dani, A., Cassiani, G., Boaga, J., Deiana, R., Romano, N., Nasta, P., Palladino, M., Errico, A., Giambastiani, Y., Trucchi, P., Tarolli, P., 2018. Conceptualization of water flow pathways in agricultural terraced landscapes. Land Degrad. Dev. 9, 651–662.
- Prosdocimi, M., Cerdà, A., Tarolli, P., 2016. Soil water erosion on Mediterranean vineyards: a review. Catena 141, 1–21.
- Prosdocimi, M., Burguet, M., Di Prima, S., Sofia, G., Terol, E., Comino, J.R., Cerdá, A., Tarolli, P., 2017. Rainfall simulation and structure-from-motion photogrammetry for the analysis of soil water erosion in Mediterranean vineyards. Sci. Total Environ. 574, 204–215.1469.

- Puy, A., Balbo, A.L., 2013. The genesis of irrigated terraces in al-Andalus. A geoarchaeological perspective on intensive agriculture in semi-arid environments (Ricote, Murcia, Spain). J. Arid Environ. 89, 45–56. https://doi.org/10.1016/j. jaridenv.2012.10.008.
- Qi, Y., Wei, W., Li, J., Chen, C., Huang, Y., 2020. Effects of terracing on root distribution of *Pinus tabulaeformis* Carr. forest and soil properties in the Loess Plateau of China. Sci. Total Environ. 721, 137506.
- Quine, T.A., Walling, D.E., Zhang, X., 1999. Tillage erosion, water erosion and soil quality on cultivated terraces near Xifeng in the Loess Plateau, China. L. Degrad. Develop. 10, 251–274. https://doi.org/10.1002/(SICI)1099-145X(199905/06)10:31479.
- Quirós-Castillo, J.A., Nicosia, C., 2019. Reconstructing past terraced agrarian landscapes in the Ebro valley: the deserted village of Torrentejo in the Basque Country, Spain. Geoarchaeology. 34 (6), 684–697. https://doi.org/10.1002/gea.21730.
- Riggins, S.G., Anderson, R.S., Anderson, S.P., Tye, A.M., 2011. Solving a conundrum of steady-state hilltop with variable soil depths and production rates, Bodmin Moor, UK. Geomorphology 128, 73–84.
- Rittenour, T.M., 2008. Luminescence dating of fluvial deposits: applications to geomorphic, palaeoseismic and archaeological research. Boreas 37 (4), 613–635.
- Rodés, A., Evans, D.L., 2020. Cosmogenic soil production rate calculator. MethodsX. 7 (2020), 1007531489.
- Ruivo, M., Amarante, C., Oliveira, M., Muniz, I., Santos, D., 2009. Microbial population and biodiversity in Amazonian DarkEarths soils. Amazonian Dark Earths: Wim Sombroek's vision. Springer, Berlin, pp. 351–362.
- Sanderson, D.C.W., Murphy, S., 2010. Using simple portable measurements and laboratory characterization to help understand complex and heterogeneous sediment sequences for luminescence dating. Quat. Geochronol. 5, 299–305.
- Sanderson, D.C.W., Bishop, P., Stark, M.T., Spencer, J.Q., 2003. Luminescence dating of anthropogenically reset canal sediments from Angkor Borei, Mekong Delta, Cambodia. Quat. Sci. Rev. 22, 1111–1121.
- Sanderson, D., Bishop, P., Houston, I., Boonsener, M., 2001. Luminescence characterisation of quartz-rich cover sands from NE Thailand. Quaternary. Quat. Sci. Rev. 20, 893–900.
- Sanderson, D.C., Bishop, P., Stark, M., Alexander, S., Penny, D., 2007. Luminescence dating of canal sediments from Angkor Borei, Mekong Delta, southern Cambodia. Quat. Geochronol. 2 (1–4), 322–329.
- Sandor, J., 1995. Searching Soil for Clues about Southwest Prehistoric Agriculture. Soil, Water, Biology, and Belief in Prehistoric and Traditional Southwestern Agriculture. C & M Press, Denver, pp. 119–137.
- Sandor, J.A., Eash, N.S., 1995. Ancient agricultural soils in the Andes of Southern Peru. Soil Sci. Soc. Am. J. 59, 170–179. https://doi.org/10.2136/sssaj1995.03615995005900010026x.
- Seersholm, F.V., et al., 2016. DNA evidence of bowhead whale exploitation by Greenlandic Paleo-Inuit 4,000 years ago. Nat. Commun. 7 (1), 13389.
- Shahack-Gross, R., 2011. Herbivorous livestock dung: formation, taphonomy, methods for identification, and archaeological significance. J. Archaeol. Sci. 38, 205–218.
- Shi, P., Zhang, Y., Li, P., Li, Z., Yu, K., Ren, Z., Xu, G., Cheng, S., Wang, F., Ma, Y., 2019. Distribution of soil organic carbon impacted by land-use changes in a hilly watershed of the Loess Plateau, China. Sci. Total Environ. 652, 505–512.
- Simpson, I.A., 1997. Relict properties of anthropogenic deep top soils as indicators of infield management in Marwick, West Mainland, Orkney. J. Archaeol. Sci. 24, 365–380. https://doi.org/10.1006/jasc.1996.0121. 1516.
- Simpson, I.A., 1998. Early land management at Toft's Ness, Sanday, Orkney: the evidence of thin section micromorphology. In: Mills, C.M., Coles, G. (Eds.), Life on the Edge: Human Settlement and Marginality. Oxbow Monograph 100, pp. 91–98 Oxford.
- Simpson, I.A., Barrett, J.H., 1996. Interpretation of midden formation processes at Robert's Haven, Caithness, Scotland using thin section micromorphology. J. Archaeol. Sci. 23, 543–556. https://doi.org/10.1006/jasc.1996.0051. 1522.
- Simpson, I.A., Bol, R., Bull, I.D., Evershed, R.P., Petzke, K.-J., Dockrill, S.J., 1999. Interpreting early land management through compound specific stable isotope analyses of archaeological soils. Rapid Commun. Mass Spectrom. 13, 1315–1319. https://doi.org/ 10.1002/(SICI)1097-0231(19990715)13:13%3C1315::AID-RCM629%3E3.0.CO;2-0.
- Simpson, I.A., Vesteinsson, O., Adderley, W.P., McGovern, T.H., 2003. Fuel resource utilisation in landscapes of settlement. J. Archaeol. Sci. 30, 1401–1420. https://doi. org/10.1016/S0305-4403(03)00035-9.
- Sjögren, P., Edwards, M., Gielly, L., Langdon, C., Croudace, I., Merkel, M., Fonville, T., Alsos, I., 2017. Lake sedimentary DNA accurately records 20th Century introductions of exotic conifers in Scotland. New Phytol. 929–941.
- Small, E.E., Anderson, R.S., Hancock, G.S., 1999. Estimates of the rate of regolith production using 10Be and 26Al from an alpine hillslope. Geomorphology 27, 131–150.
- Sofia, G., 2020. Combining geomorphometry, feature extraction techniques and Earthsurface processes research: the way forward. Geomorphology 355, 107055.
- Sofia, G., Mariniello, F., Tarolli, P., 2014a. A new landscape metric for the identification of terraced sites: the Slope Local Length of Auto-Correlation (SLLAC). ISPRS J. Photogramm. Remote Sens. 96, 123–133.
- Sofia, G., Dalla Fontana, G., Tarolli, P., 2014b. High-resolution topography and anthropogenic feature extraction: testing geomorphometric parameters in floodplains. Hydrol. Process. 28, 2046–2061.
- Spek, T., Groenman-van Waateringe, W., Kooistra, M., Bakker, L., 2003. Formation and landuse history of Celtic fields in north-west Europe – an interdisciplinary case study at Zeijen, The Netherlands. Eur. J. Archaeol. 6 (2), 141–173 (doi:10.1177% 2F146195710362003).
- Spencer, J.E., Hale, G.A., 1961. The origin, nature and distribution of agricultural terracing. Pacific Viewpoint: Change, Conflict, Continuity. 2, pp. 1–40.
- Stallard, R.F., 1998. Terrestrial sedimentation and the carbon cycle: coupling weathering and erosion to carbon burial. Glob. Biogeochem. Cycles 12, 231–257. https://doi. org/10.1029/98GB00741.

- Stang, D.M., Rhodes, E.J., Heimsath, A.M., 2012. Assessing soil mixing processes and rates using a portable OSL-IRSL reader: preliminary determinations. Quat. Geochronol. 10, 314–319.
- Stavi, I., Fizik, E., Argaman, E., 2015. Contour bench terrace (shich/shikim) forestry systems in the semi-arid Israeli Negev: effects on soil quality, geodiversity, and herbaceous vegetation. Geomorphology. 231, 376–382. https://doi.org/10.1016/j. geomorph.2014.12.028 1557.
- Stavi, I., Gusarov, Y., Halbac-Cotoara-Zamfir, R., 2019. Collapse and failure of ancient agricultural stone terraces: on-site geomorphic processes, pedogenic mechanisms, and soil quality. Geoderma. 344, 144–152. https://doi.org/10.1016/j. geoderma.2019.03.007.
- Stoffyn-Egli, P., Potter, T.M., Leonard, J.D., Pocklington, R., 1997. The identification of black carbon particles with the analytical scanning electron microscope: methods and initial results. Sci. Total Environ. 198, 211–223. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0048-9697(97) 05464-8.
- Stone, A.E.C., Bateman, M.D., Thomas, D.S., 2015. Rapid age assessment in the Namib Sand Sea using a portable luminescence reader. Quat. Geochronol. 30, 134–140.
- Stoops, G., 2003. Guidelines for Analysis and Description of Soil and Regolith Thin Sections. Soil Science Society of America, Inc., Madison, Wisconsin.
- Strømsøe, J.R., Paasche, Ø., 2011. Weathering patterns in high-latitude regolith. J. Geophys. Res. 116, F03021. https://doi.org/10.1029/2010JF001954.
- Tan, N., Tian, B., Tong, F.G., 2012. Preliminary study on original ecosystem water cycle in Longji Terrace. Sci. Technol. Eng. 12, 2697–2700.
- Tarlow, S., 2007. The Archaeology of Improvement. Cambridge University Press, Cambridge.
- Tarolli, P., 2014. High-resolution topography for understanding Earth surface processes: opportunities and challenges. Geomorphology 216, 295–312.
- Tarolli, P., Straffelini, E., 2020. Agriculture in hilly and mountainous landscapes: threats, monitoring and sustainable management. Geogr. Sustain. 2020 (1), 70–76.
- Tarolli, P., Calligaro, S., Cazorzi, F., Dalla Fontana, G., 2013. Recognition of surface flow processes influenced by roads and trails in mountain areas using high-resolution topography. Eur. J. Remote Sens. 46 (1), 176–197.
- Tarolli, P., Preti, F., Romano, N., 2014. Terraced landscapes: from an old best practice to a potential hazard for soil degradation due to land abandonment. Anthropocene 6, 10–25.
- Tarolli, P., Sofia, G., Calligaro, S., Prosdocimi, M., Preti, F., Dalla Fontana, G., 2015. Vineyards in terraced landscapes: new opportunities from Lidar data. Land Degrad. Dev. 26, 92–102. https://doi.org/10.1002/ldr.2311 1580.
- Tarolli, P., Cao, W., Sofia, G., Evans, D., Ellis, E.C., 2019. From features to fingerprints: a general diagnostic framework for anthropogenic geomorphology. Prog. Phys. Geogr. Earth Environ. 43, 95–128.
- Ternan, J.L., Williams, A.G., Elmes, A., Fitzjohn, C., 1996. The effectiveness of benchterracing and afforestation for erosion control on Rana sediments in Central Spain. Land Degrad. Dev. 7, 337–351. https://doi.org/10.1002/(SICI)1099-145X(199612)7:4.
- Thapa, B.B., Cassel, D.K., Garrity, D.P., 1999. Assessment of tillage erosion rates on steepland oxisols in the humid tropics using granite rocks. Soil Tillage Res. 51, 233–243. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0167-1987(99)00040-9.
- Trombold, C., Israde-Alcánatar, I., 2005. Paleoenvironment and plant cultivation on terraces at La Quemada, Zacatecas, Mexico: the pollen, phytolith and diatom evidence. J. Archaeol. Sci. 32, 341–353. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jas.2004.10.005.
- Tukey, J.W., 1977. Exploratory Data Analysis. Addison-Wesley, Reading, MA.
- Turkelboom, F., Poesen, J., Ohler, I., Ongprasert, S., 1999. Reassessment of tillage erosion rates by manual tillage on steep slopes in northern Thailand. Soil Till. Res. 51, 245–259. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0167-1987(99)00041-0.
- Van Asperen, H.L., Bor, A.M.C., Sonneveld, M.P.W., Bruins, H.J., Lazarovitch, N., 2014. Properties of anthropogenic soils in ancient run-off capturing agricultural terraces in the Central Negev desert (Israel) and related effects of biochar and ash on crop growth. Plant Soil 374, 779–792. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11104-013-1901-z.
- Van Oost, K., Govers, G., Desmet, P., 2000. Evaluating the effects of changes in landscape structure on soil erosion by water and tillage. Landsc. Ecol. 15, 577–589. https://doi. org/10.1023/A:1008198215674.
- Van Oost, K., Govers, G., Van Muysen, W., 2003. A process-based conversion model for caesium-137 derived erosion rates on agricultural land: an integrated spatial approach. Earth Surf. Process. Landforms. 28, 187–207. https://doi.org/10.1002/esp.446.
- Van Oost, K., Govers, G., de Alba, S., Quine, T.A., 2006. Tillage erosion: a review of controlling factors and implications for soil quality. Prog. Phys. Geogr. 30, 443–466. https:// doi.org/10.1191/0309133306pp487ra.
- Van Oost, K., Quine, T.A., Govers, G., De Gryze, S., Six, J., Harden, J.W., Ritchie, J.C., McCarty, G.W., Heckrath, G., Kosmas, C., Giraldez, J.V., Marques Da Silva, J.R., Merckx, R., 2007. The impact of agricultural soil erosion on the global carbon cycle. Science. 318, 626–629. https://doi.org/10.1126/science.1145724.
- Van Smeerdijk, D.G., Spek, T., Kooistra, M.J., 1995. Anthropogenic soil formation and agricultural history of the open fields of Valthe (Drenthe, The Netherlands) in medieval and modern times. Integration of the palaeoecology, historical geography and soil science. In: Herngreen, G.F.W., van der Valk, L (Eds.), Neogene and Quaternary Geology of NW Europe. Mededelingen Rijks Geologische Dienst 52, pp. 451–479.
- Vandenbygaart, A.J., Kroetsch, D., Gregorich, E.G., Lobb, D., 2012. Soil C erosion and burial in cropland. Glob. Chang. Biol. 18, 1441–1452. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1365-2486.2011.02604.x.
- Vaughan, K.L., McDaniel, P.A., 2009. Organic soils on basaltic lava flows in a cool, arid environment. Soil Sci. Soc. Am. J. 73, 1510–1518. https://doi.org/10.2136/ sssaj2008.02571634.
- Vervust, S., Kinnaird, T., Herring, P., Turner, S., 2020. Optically stimulated luminescence profiling and dating of earthworks: the creation and development of prehistoric field boundaries at Bosigran, Cornwall. Antiquity 94 (374), 420–436.

Vieira, D.A.N., Dabney, S.M., 2011. Modeling edge effects of tillage erosion. Soil Tillage Res. 111, 197–207.

- Walter, C., Merot, P., Layer, B., Dutin, G., 2003. The effect of hedgerows on soil organic carbon storage in hillslopes. Soil Use Manag. 19, 201–207. https://doi.org/10.1079/ sum2002190.
- Wan, J., Tokunaga, T.K., Williams, K.H., Dong, W., Brown, W., Henderson, A.N., Newman, A. W., Hubbard, S.S., 2019. Predicting sedimentary bedrock weathering fronts and weathering rates. Sci. Rep. 9, 17198. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41598-019-53205-2.

Wang, Y., Amundson, R., Trumbore, S., 1996. Radiocarbon dating of soil organic matter. Quat. Res. 45, 282–288.

- Wang, L., Wang, L., Yang, B.H., Li, J., 2007. Preliminary study on Hani terraced-field water culture and its protection. China Rural Water Hydropower 8, 42–44.
- Wang, W., Huang, R., Feng, J., 2020. A new method for determining weathering rates in weathering pits. Earth Surf. Process. Landforms 45, 1262–1272. https://doi.org/ 10.1002/esp.48031650.
- Wei, W., Chen, D., Wang, L., Daryanto, S., Yu, Y., Lu, Y., Sun, G., Feng, T., 2016. Global synthesis of the classifications, distribution, benefits and issues of terracing. Earth Sci. Rev. 159, 388–403. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.earscirev.2016.06.010.
- Wei, Z., Han, Y., Li, M., Yang, K., Yang, Y., Luo, Y., Ong, S.-H., 2017. A small UAV based multitemporal image registration for dynamic agricultural terrace monitoring. Remote Sens. 9, 904.
- Welemariam, M., Kebede, F., Bedadi, B., Birhane, E., 2018. Exclosures backed up with community-based soil and water conservation practices increased soil organic carbon stock and microbial biomass carbon distribution, in the northern highlands of Ethiopia. Chem. Biol. Technol. Agric. 5, 12. https://doi.org/10.1186/s40538-018-0124-1.
- Wiaux, F., Vanclooster, M., Van Oost, K., 2015. Vertical partitioning and controlling factors of1661 gradient-based soil carbon dioxide fluxes in two contrasted soil profiles along a loamy hillslope. Biogeosciences. 12, 4637–4649. https://doi.org/10.5194/bg-12-4637-2015.
- Widgren, M., Maggs, T., Plikk, A., Risberg, J., Schoeman, M.H., Westerberg, L.-O., 2016. Precolonial agricultural terracing in Bokoni, South Africa: typology and an exploratory excavation. J. Afr. Archaeol. 14, 33–53. https://doi.org/10.3213/2191-5784-102811672.
- Wilkinson, T., 1982. The definition of ancient manured zones by means of extensive sherd-sampling techniques. J. Field Archaeol. 40, 499–517.

- Wilkinson, T., 2003. Archaeological landscapes of the Near East. University of Arizona Press, Austin Texas.
- Wilkinson, T., 2006. The archaeoogy of landscape. A Companion to Archaeology. Blackwell, London, pp. 334–356.
- Wilkinson, M.T., Chappell, J., Humphreys, G.S., Fifield, K., Smith, B., Hesse, P., 2005. Soil production in heath and forest, Blue Mountains, Australia: influence of lithology and palaeoclimate. Earth Surf. Process. Landforms. 30, 923–934.
- Wilson, C.A., Davidson, D.A., Cresser, M.S., 2005. An evaluation of multielement analysis of historic soil contamination to differentiate space use and former function in and around former farms. Holocene 15, 1094–1099 (doi:10.1191% 2F0959683605hl881rr).
- Wilson, C.A., Davidson, D.A., Cresser, M.S., 2008. Multi-element soil analysis: an assessment of its potential as an aid to archaeological interpretation. J. Archaeol. Sci. 35, 412–424. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jas.2007.04.006.
- Wintle, A.G., 1977. Detailed study of a thermoluminescent mineral exhibiting anomalous fading. J. Lumin. 15 (4), 385–393.
- Wintle, A.G., 2008. Luminescence dating: where it has been and where it is going. Boreas 37 (4), 471–482.
- Wintle, A.G., Adamiec, G., 2017. Optically stimulated luminescence signals from quartz: a review. Radiat. Meas. 98, 10–33.
- Wood, P.D., 1961. Strip lynchets reconsidered. Geogr. J. 127, 449–459.
- Xu, W.S., You, W., Li, Y.L., Cheng, D.B., Liu, X.L., Zhang, P.C., 2011. Preliminary study on environmental factors influencing natural gravity irrigation in Ziquejie Terrace. J. Yangtze River Sci. Res. Inst. 28, 69–74.
- Xu, G., Lu, K., Li, Z., Li, P., Wang, T., Yang, Y., 2015. Impact of soil and water conservation on soil organic carbon content in a catchment of the middle Han River, China. Environ. Earth Sci. 74, 6503–6510. https://doi.org/10.1007/s12665-015-4749-0.
- Yoo, K., Mudd, S., 2008. Discrepancy between mineral residence time and soil age: implications for the interpretation of chemical weathering rates. Geol. 36, 35–38.
- Yoccoz, N.G., Bråthern, K.A., Gilelly, L., et al., 2012. DNA from soil mirrors plant taxonomic and growth form diversity. Mol. Ecol. 21, 3647–3655.
- Zhang, J.H., Lobb, D.A., Li, Y., Liu, G.C., 2004. Assessment of tillage translocation and tillage erosion by hoeing on the steep land in hilly areas of Sichuan, China. Soil Till. Res. 75, 99–107.
- Zuo, X., Lu, H., 2016. Phytolith radiocarbon dating: a review of previous studies in China and the current state of the debate. Front. Plant Sci. 10, 1302. https://doi.org/ 10.3389/fpls.2019.01302.